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you gone, 

Lone Ranger? 
S 

84 sign petition 
for special election 

Lonnie McFarland, manager of the 
Sherley-Anderson Grain Co. at Lar-
iat, won the fourth week of the 
football contest by getting all 12 

winners correct. He accepts his 
cash prize from his wife, Yalonda, a 
bookkeeper with Sherley-Anderson, 
one of the contest sponsors. 

McFarland hits 
a perfect 12 

Petitions recently- placed in var-
ious businesses around Farwell 
have accumulated 84 names of 
persons'in favor of holding a special 
election. 

The petition asks for a special 
election "in order to change the 
present commission form of ad-
ministration to an Aldermanic, 
form, increasing the amount of 
commissioners by three, needed at 
least 60 signatures of qualified, 
registered voters within Farwell. 

Now that the required amount of 
signatures have been obtained, 
David Kube said he will present the 
petitions to the mayor at the regular 

Farwell City Council Meeting on 
Monday, Oct. 8. 

Kube said, "I'm really surprised 
we got as many names as we've got 
but I think we will still get more." 

He said the names of all persons 
on the petitions will probably be 
checked at the council meeting to 
determine if they are all qualified; 
"If it's that way, the mayor will call 
for a special election which will 
probably be held a week or two after 
the general election in November." 

Currently, Farwell has two city 
commissioners; the mayor votes in 
case of a tie. Kube is calling for a 
setup of five councilmen and a 

mayor. 
"Some people are under the im-

pression we're trying to get the two 
current councilmen out; that's not 
the case, we just want to add to 
them. 

I feel like the city needs more 
representation. The two current 
commissioners are doing a fine job 
but there would be less pressure on 
them if we had more council mem-
bers," Kube said. 

Concerning the petition, Council-
man Fred Chandler said, "Nobody 
has brought one around for me to 
see." 

Councilman Jerry Monk could not 
be contacted for comment. 

Texico's First Baptist expands 
services to seniors, widows 

Editor's note: This is one article 
in a periodic series , featuring a 
review of the area churches. 

I was really hard up the other 
day: I actually watched a TV 
sitcom. 

There's not much on television 
nowadays that I enjoy watching. I 
like a good football, baseball or 
basketball match. And some movies 
are nice to fall asleep to. 

But most TV shows are too cutesy 
and have such little depth that I 
grimace while I watch. In other 

pp word, they're dumb. One popular 
private eye recently, for example, 
beat the heck out of a bad guy 
although the shamus had taken a 
bullet about one inch from his heart 
the day beforehand. C'mon, now, 
who are they kidding? 

Actually, I long for the good, old 
days when TV was TV. Can any of 
these modern shows hold a candle to 
Playhouse 90? If it wasn't for some 
of the British productions that per- 

* iodically come across the ocean, 
there wouldn't be much decent on. 

In fact, take a look at your TV 
schedule. They are still showing old 
episodes of Alfred Hitchcock, I Love 
Lucy and Andy Griffith. I don't 
blame them; they're better than the 
pulp (with all its jiggling) that's 
being produced now. 

I'm still waiting for shows like 
"My Little Margie" and "Howdy 
Doody" to return, And remember 

• "What's My Line", "Toast of the 
Town", "Wednesday Night Boxing" 
and "The Milton Berle Show"? _ 

Then there were the personal-
ities: Arthur Godfrey and Julius 
LaRosa; Mary Hartline and her 
tigers; Hoppy; Perry Como and 
Dinah Shore; Sid Caesar and Im-
ogene Coca -- and wrestling. 

I wonder what ever happened to 
Verne Gagne, Johnny Valentine, 
Moose Cholak, Killer Kowalski, or 
the Hawaiian Rubber Man? 

And roller derby. Remember its 
big fling on TV? Years ago, I had 
the nerve to write that roller derby 
wasn't purely aboveboard and that 
it was an exhibition, not a real sport. 
Boy, did I get the letters. 

Let's face it. Commercial TV 
today is on the downhill. Cable TV is 
moving up rapidly, which I am glad 
to see. I've had a strong distaste for 
the way the commercial networks 
(ABC, NBC and CBS) have manip-
ulated us and our children in their 
run for the Almighty Dollar. 

That's not to say there are some 
decent shows nowadays. The pro-
ducers of Sesame Street and Mr 
Rogers Neighborhood are to be 
commended, for example. But for 
the most part, commercial TV has 
left edudational aspects to public 
television. Maybe, that's a good 
thing. 

And .1 would be remiss not to 
mention the news broadcasts. I'm 
sure 'some folks consider them 
objective. I'm not among them. 
These broadcasters are little more 
than show biz personalities who 
need to maintain their ratings. 
There's no better way to hike your 
TV ratings than by being contro-
versial. 

So that's the name of the TV news 

•
game: Controversy si, objectivity 
no. 

If you disagree, just get a notepad 
and watch the TV news tonight. 

- Mark an "X" next to each contro-
versial topic and a "Z" next to any 
positive features. 

You be the judge. 

An Educational Complex, with six 
rooms and a library, was con-
structed in 1974. The building was 
built debt free with the help of 
members of the congregation. The 
men of the congregation did most of 
the construction work on the build-
ing themselves. 

Rev. Home came to the church on 
May 23, 1976. 

Pastors which have served the 
church over the years are W.C. 
Grant, J.D. Ballard, W.T. Cantrell, 
J.F. Nix, H.P. Garret, H.B. Strick-
land and W.M. Couch. 

Also, John Evans, H. Haywood, 
W.T. North Sr., W.C. Wright, Virgil 
Hunton Sr., E.M. Treadwell, O.D. 
Holiday, C.W. Field, C.C. Morgan 
and Orville Brantley. 

And, Leroy Looper, John C. Sum-
mers and Joel Home. 

the old building until it was demol-
ished; a fire in 1915 damaged the 
church building. 

In 1917 an addition was made to 
the auditorium and in 1927 a nursery 
and church office were added. 

A new parsonage was purchased 
in January of 1960 and the old one 
was turned into a Spanish Mission. 
It was in 1963 that the red brick 
auditorium was constructed and 
later dedicated in 1965. 

Future plans for the First Baptist 
Church of Texico are to minister to 
the community in the name of the 
Lord, Rev. Joel Horne said. 

"Our church is attempting to' 
minister to anyone who wishes to be 
a part of the Body of Christ; that is 
the reason that long-range planning 
;to:y4  difficult. You never know who 
the Lord will encourage through the 
doors next," Rev. Horne said. 

The purchase of a bus, which has 
the capability of highway travel, is 
one addition which has excited 
many of the folks in the community. 
"This gives us the opportunity to 
expand our ministry to seniors and 
widows, as well as our family 
ministry," Rev. Horne said. 

Texico Baptist had its beginnings 
in 1905 when a group of individuals 
met in the courthouse at Farwell to 
establish a church in Texico. Six 
letters of membership were submit-

, ted at that time. 

Bro. W.C. Grant was elected to 
serve as pastor of the church on 
May . 20, 1905 at which time the 
church was named the First Baptist 
Church of Texico. 

Deacons of the church at that time 
were S.T. Jamerson and J.N. Wil-
liams. 

On Dec. 6, 1906 plans were ac-
cepted for a building and $300 was 
subscribed and an application was 
made to the American Baptist 
Missionary Society for the money. 

The new church was erected and 
accepted during conference on May 
18, 1907. 

Texico Baptist ordained its first 
group of deacons, Bros. S.F. Wood-
ling, D.B. Lanford and Coke Hop-
ping, in January of 1908 and in May 
of the same year the first woman's 
missionary society was formed. 

In August of 1909 a motion was 
carried for the church to withdraw 
from New Mexico work and to join 
the Tierra Blanca Association of 
Texas. 

It was in the summer of 1914 that 
pews and a piano were bought for 
the church. The items remained in 

28 points, and maintained her lead 
by getting 8 right this time around. 

So far, 381 persons have entered 
this year's competition. Each con-
testant can have only one entry. 
Persons can still enter the contest --
entry blanks are on the contest page 
in today's newspaper and are avail-
able at the Tribune office. 

Totals are on display at the 
Tribune office weekdays from 8:30 
a.m. to 5:30 p.m. 

All entrants must be 12 years of 
age or older. 

All entries must be turned in at 
the Tribune office before 5 p.m. 
Friday (today) or, if mailed, bear a 
Friday postmark. 

The grand prize will be two ducats 
to the Dallas Cowboys-Washington 
Redskins game Dec. 9 in Dallas. 
The prize also includes lodging at 
the Regent Hotel, transportation to 
and from the stadium and $50 
spending money -- to the person with 
the most points at the end of the 
remaining eight weeks. 

Results of games last week were: 
Farwell over Bovina, Friona over 
Muleshoe, Sudan over Lazbuddie, 
Clovis over Eldorado, Baylor over 
Texas Tech, Georgia Tech over 
Clemson, Iowa over Illinois, Texas 
over Penn State, Indianapolis over 
Buffalo, New England over New 
York Jets, Miami over St. Louis, 
and Dallas over Chicago. 

You've heard of a perfect 10? 
Well, Lonnie McFarland of Lariat 

scored a perfect 12 to win the fourth 
contest week in the 26th annual Area 
Merchants Football Contest. 

McFarland was the only entrant 
last week to get the correct score on 
each game. He received a check for 
$7.50 for his effort. 

Ten contestants scored 11 of 12 
correct. The winner of the second-
prize $5 check was Gaye Roberts, 
who was oply seven points off the 
tiebreaker (Jal 27, Texico 0). 

Gaye is the wife of Billy Roberts, 
who was the contest winner last 
week. Success must run in the 
family. 

Others with 11 correct were Cher-
yl Burton, Earlene Porter, Christy 
Pena, Scott Parker, Jim Parker, 
Michael Littlejohn, Ann Liethen, 
Julian Jaime and Janene Berry. 

Here are the leaders for the grand 
prize of the 12-week contest thus 
far: 

Mona Hardage, 36 points; Ann 
Liethen, Gay Goettsch, Colleen 
Stover and James Williams, 35 
points; and Charles Dannheim, 
Mami Howard, Craig Kaltwasser, 
Michael Littlejohn, E.M. Lonsdale 
Sr., Kim Norton, Earlene Porter, 
Gaye Roberts, Jerry Stover and 
Jennifer Williams, all with 34 
points. 

Mona Hardage led last week with 

Texico Parents Night 
features chuck wagon 

An outdoor barbecue will be fea-
tured as part of Parents Night 
activities at Texico High School 
tonight (Friday). 

The big event, of course, is the 
football game against Springer, at 
7:30 p.m. MDT. 

But the barbecue, held at the 
football field, will start at 6 p.m. and 
will feature red beans, barbecue, 
potato salad, homemade cobblers, 
coffee and tea. Capitol Foods is 
preparing the barbecue. 

If the weather is bad, the bar-
becue will be held in the high school. 

Tickets cost $3.50 at the gate for 
adults, and $2.50 at the gate for 
youths. If paid in advance, tickets 
are 50 cents less. The cost is $3 to 
Booster Club members. Tickets 
may be purchased from any Booster 

Treider: A man who 

knows how to 'trade' 

Club member or Mrs. Kittrell at the 
school. 

Other features of Parents Night 
will include: 

*Wolverine band, rifles and flags 
will perform at halftime. 
*At 7:10 p.m., parents of the foot-
ball players, cheerleaders, plus 
coaches wives will be introduced. 
*The barbecue will feature an Old 
Western atmosphere, with a 
chuck wagon and hay available. 
After the game, Texico will treat 

the Springer team to a meal in the 
high school cafeteria, a tradition for 
Parents Night opponents. 

Plans for Parents Night were 
finalized at Tuesday's Booster Club 
meeting. The club, which also will 
hold a membership drive at Parents 
Night, meets again Nov. 6 at 7:30 
p.m. in the high school library. 

`Duck weather' 
blasts area 

Farwell Homecoming Royalty 

stands in the fields the more will 
fall. However, some of the fallen 
corn will be picked up with the 
combines. 

Chandler said, "The crops I've 
seen received no major damage; 
they're still looking good." 

Yields in Parmer County are 
expected to be pretty good, average 
or better. Chandler said approx-
imately 50,000 acres of grain sor-
ghum is expected to be harvested in 
the county and around 100,000 acres 
of cotton. 

With the exception of cotton crops 
in the north end of the county, which 
has had some chemical problem, 
the cotton crops look excellent. 

Crowned as 1989 Homecoming king 
• and queen for Farwell were Roger 

Robertson and Franka Bungarten. 

"They've asked me to do the 
addition to the Farwell Clinic and I 
sure want to do it. It just depends if 
can make the time to get it done," 
he said. 

Treider said, "It sure has been 
nice working for the people of 
Farwell; Joe Jones has been real 
cooperative and I think he has done 
a wonderful job of getting his 
project (the Community Center) 
together; the entire committee has 
been good." 

Treider, born and raised in Laz-
buddie, said, "I really enjoy my 
work. I love to take something 
beat-up and rundown and turn it into 
something worthwhile; I like a 
challenge." 

The two were crowned at a pep rally 
last Friday, prior to the Homecom-
ing game. 

Raymond Treider of Lazbuddie 
has turned construction work into 
an art to be proud of. 

With about 30 years experience in 
this field, Treider said, "The main 
thing I want is when I leave a job to 
be able to come back and be proud 
of what I've done." 

Treider is currently working on 
the Farwell Community Center 
which he has transformed from an 
old bowling alley into a modern 
building convenient for community 
activities. 

"I've taken my time on this job; 
they said they were not in a hurry to 
get it finished and I'm taking my 
time and doing it right," Treider 
said. 

Along with all the other major 
changes, Treider has laid 12,000 
bricks on the inside of the building 
and 15,000 on the outside. 

He not only does bricklaying but 
also, cabinet work, concrete, air 
conditioning and heating and just 
about everything else related to 
construction. 

"I don't ever back off from 
anything; if you learn a lot of trades 
you have a better chance to work," 
he said. 

Treider learned all of his trades 
"on the job" beginning when he was 
16 years old and working with his 
grandfather. 

Treider has done numerous jobs 
in the Farwell area including the 
renovation of the Farwell Clinic a 
few years back, and work at the 
Farwell Country Club swimming 
pool. 

"Good duck weather" which hit 
the Farwell/Texico area last week-
end shut down corn harvest activ-
ities from noon Saturday until 3 
p.m. Sunday, according to Fred 
Chandler of Sherley-Anderson-Pit-
man of Farwell. 

The cold and wet weekend slowed 
activities at Worley Mills of Farwell 
as well but reports from the ele-
vator indicate that harvest is back 
underway. 

Martin Chandler of the ASCS 
office said, "At this point the 
weather has slowed down the har-
vest; hopefully no severe damage 
has come from it." 

He said every day longer the corn 
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Walter Freeman, now of Clovis, is 
well acquainted with the Texico 
area and enjoys recalling memories 
of the days he spent there. 

Freeman was born in Oklahoma 
and came to Texico when he was 
10 years old. He and his family lived 
on a farm 20 miles north of the 
community. 

"I remember crossing the rail-
road tracks in that old covered 
wagon; and the sidewalks at that 
time were made of boards," Free-
man said. 

"I remember a time when Texico, 
now dry, had 13 saloons. No women 
or anyone under 21 were allowed to 
go in them and there wasn't any 
bouncers - the bartenders just had 
six-shooters to back their author-
ity." 

Rumor has it, Freeman said, that 
at one time Pretty Boy Floyd spent 
the night in Texico and had a 
shoot-out with the local sheriff 
before leaving. "He was staying 
with a bootlegger friend that night," 
or so the story goes, Freeman said. 
man said. 

From 1928 to 1963 Freeman 
worked as a barber and served 2 
two-year terms as mayor, and was 
city clerk. 

While mayor, Freeman appointed 
the first fire chief of Texico, I.F. 
Selman. "We took the fire depart-
ment off pushcarts and motorized 
it," Freeman said. 

The volunteers of the fire depart-
ment underwent training while 
Freeman was mayor and "we even 
took two out of three water polo 
contests held in New Mexico; they 
have a nice fire department yet. 

Also, while mayor, Freeman and 
the street department took caliche 
and hard-surfaced the streets up-
town, around the schools and the 

churches. 
It was during this time that the 

water mains and fire plugs in the 
community were extended and in-
stalled. "We had no water lines to 
speak of when we started," he said. 

Freeman said, "I had a long siege 
of being city clerk too, about 18 
years." While serving as city clerk, 
he said, "We went through the 
government agencies and got the 
current City Hall built." 

With the assistance of the Wom-
en's Club, the city took over the 
Texico cemetery and brought it up 
from "a weed patch" to its present 
statis. 

Freeman said while he was serv-
ing as city clerk, the city and the 
mayor worked to get the streets of 
Texico blacktopped and cooperated 
with the school board in building the 
school up. 	think that is something 
to be proud of," he said. 

When asked his age, Freeman 
jokingly said, "I'm a day older than 
the United States." He is actually 

Texico plans to buy 

used bulldozer 

WALTER FREEMAN 

Every Wednesday Night 

All-you-can-eat Fish night 	$3•99  
Batter tried, Southern style, and beer batter 

Tossed salad Hush puppies Red beans Cobbler 

5:30 to 	 kn OCk 	272-5581- 
9 p.m. 1411 W. American Blvd. 	' Muleshoe 

TOP PERFORMANCE MEANS 

SAVING GRAIN AND MONEY 

TRAINED MECHANICS TO SERVE YOU 

Plains Equipment 
5400 Mabry Drive 
	

769-1936 

:1 

Shangrirta 
Special family Dinners 

Howard's Prime Rib Au Jus 
Seafoods 	Steaks 	Chop Sueg 

Butterfly Shrimp 
Howard & Dee Ong, 

OWNERS FOR 26 YEARS 

3120 E. MABRY DRIVE 
CLOVIS, N.M. 

763-4823 

Credibility 

destroyed 
In spite of the recent inclement 

weather we will again quote to you 
our favorite paean to October. We 
filched this a good number of years 
ago from Wes, heard who will be 
remembered 'atOhe voice of the 
Panhandle with his A to lizard 
column in the Amarillo G-N. 

Oh suns and skies and clouds 
of June 

And flowers of June together, 
Ye cannot rival for one hour 
October's bright blue weather. 

*** 

Those of you who just love to pay 
taxes can set this week aside to say 
"Thank You, Mark White." He has 
endeared himself to the taxpayers 
of Taxes, oops Texas, as presiding 
over the largest tax increase in this 
State's history. 	• 

5•5 

We will issue the standard dis-
claimer and say that the views of 
this column are not necessarily the 
views of the management of this 
paper. To further clarify the origin 
of thought, the term "I" will be used 
in place of the editorial "We" that 
has been employed in the past. 

ilt•A 

The liberal television news media 
has assassinated what was left of 
public credibility in the impartiality 
of the press. Today's television 
news and special programs are 
blatantly anti-Reagan and pro-
Mondale in tone, content, and 
presentation. 

I had a friend who often said that 
he did not mind being lied to, but he 
bitterly -  resented it when they 
thought him too dumb to know it. I 
feel the same- way about the tele-
vision new broadcasters. I don't 
really mind them perverting the 
news, but I resent it when they 
assume that I am too Vzil dumb to 
know when they are so doing. 

Of course they are playing the 
odds. The percentage of us who are 
a little long in the tooth and who 
have lived and remembered the 
times that they are distorting is 
small in comparison to the vast 
number of younger and less in-
formed people in this country. Ig- 
norance is bliss and there are a lot 
of happy folks in this country. 

SIPA 

I think President Reagan missed 
the boat in bowing to political 
expedience and meeting with 
Gromyko. He should have taken the 
offensive and asked Mondale upon 
what evidence he would place trust 
in either the word of the Soviet 
government or Gromyko in particu-
lar. 

Let me recall a little bit of the 
history that I have lived through 
and remember with a modest de-
gree of clarity. 

Gromyko was one of the parties 
involved in Joseph Stalin's in-
famous pact with Adolph Hitler that 
provided the elbow room Hitler 
needed to launch WW2. Gromyko 
was a participant in the WW2 
conferences that led to an ailing 
American President effectively 
placing a score of nations under the 
heel of communist domination. 

A little more up to date, Gromyko 
was the liar who sat across the desk 
from President John Kennedy and 
swore that there was no Russian 
rockets in Cuba as Kennedy had the 
photographs of the rockets on his 
very desk. Gromyko has been a 
signatory for the Soviet government 
on literally dozens of treaties and 

- accords which the U.S.S.R has 
violated from .the moment of sign-
ing. 

Is it upon this dreary track record 
of nontruth and honesty that Rea-
gan, Mondale and the TV moguls 
would place the safety and survival 
of the United States? Take the 
offensive Ronnie! I do not believe 
that the American public is as ready 
to risk their existence upon the 
word of such demonstrable prevari-
cators as the lords of our mass 
media would have you believe. 

Inasmuch as you like to quote 
from previous Democratic Pres-
idents, let me paraphrase one and 
say "Give 'em hell Ronnie." 

ANTI-FREEZE 
Get Your 

Winter Supply 

Helton Oil, Inc. 
Serving The Texico-Farwell Area 

Ph. 481-3222 

• 
Walter Freeman 

Memories of old Texico 
"Back in the earlier days you had 1111 

to be dependent on your own re-
sources for survival; nowadays lots 
of people depend on the govern-
ment." 

86 years old, born July 3, 1898. 
One change Freeman said he has 

seen in his lifetime is the way people 
rely more on the government for 
things. 

I • 

in regard to the city landfill. 
The Texico landfill has not met 
certain standards since the state 
regulations were writen in 1974. The 
alleged violations led to a state suit 
being filed against the city in 1982. 
State official David Tanner said the 
problem has been with the disposal 
at the landfill. It is required for 
landfills to be covered with dirt to 
help break the reproduction cycle of 
flies. Texico has not had the means 
to do this, he said. The problem has 
been lack of equipment. 

Marie Christian, Texico city clerk, 
reported that the City Council - 
wednesday decided to ask Case 
Equipment of Clovis to bring its 
used International Harvester over 
to Texico and, if found satisfactory, 
to buy it at a cost of $8,500. 
She said the details will be comple-
ted between the company and the 
Council so that the decision can be 
placed in the minutes for the next 
City Council session. 
Texico is seeking to comply with the 
Environmental Improvement unit 

Week recognized 
Oct. 7-13 is National Employ the 

Handicapped Week, according to 
Wendell Warman-Adams, counselor 
of the Texas Rehabilitation Com-
mission. 

Warman-Adams is in the Farwell 
Vicinity generally once a week in 
the County Judge's office at Parmer 
County Courthouse where he visits 
with residents concerning hiring the, 
handicapped. 

GREAT 
PERFORMERS 
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Southern Union Gas 
Announces 

A New Office 
In Farwell 
Now when you need service, we're a 
phone call away. And when you pay 
for your gas utility bill, you don't 
have to drive to Clovis. Southern 
Union Gas has opened a service and .  
collections office right here in 
Farwell. 

The new office will mean faster and 
more efficient service for the 
residents of Farwell. Installations, 
new service and repairs arc all under 
the capable hands of our Agent, 
Larry Cochran. Bill payments will be 
collected by the City Clerk. 

Stop by Southern Union Gas' new 
office in City Hall, open 8ain —5 pm, 
Monday thru Friday. Or call 481-3849 
for more information. 

SOUTHERN UNION CAS COMPANY 
-101 A% craw A• Fai 	Old.thutim 7‘1 V2-,  • Sul,' Is -1S-19 
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HELTON OIL INCORPORATED 
P.O. Hox 337 • Box 44 
Farwell. TX Texteo, NM 
Phone: 481 3222 

All the way with Texico & Helton Oil 
Box 297 

The Wolverine linemen are, from 
left, Doug Thornton, Charles Shar-
butt, Eric Harding, Mark Meeks, 
Jessie Garcia and Lupe Hernandez. 

Ted Lopez, owner 482-9030 

New Mexico Mill 
& Elevator Co. 

GOLDEN WEST SEEDS 

STEEL BUILDING SYSTEMS 
(505) 762-4722 
2204 MABRY DR. 

CLOVIS, NEW MEXICO 

Dura Bitt 

Go Wolverines! 

The Texico backfield includes, from 
left, Billy Bibbs, Ronnie Galvan, 
Danny Powell, Charlie Bibbs and 
Kyle Snipes. Res. 389-5350 Ray Pritchett 

SHERLEY - ANDERSON 

PITMAN, INC. 

Federal License & Bonded 
Phone 481-3343 Farwell, Texas 

LA So, Tided 

CHUCK SLUDER'S 

PRINCE STREET AUTO 
121 N. Prince Clovis, New Mexico 88101 

Bus. 505/762-1555 - Res. 762-7195 

OCT. 5 

4  (TONIGHT) 

7:30 P.M. MDT 

The team: from left, back — Coach 
Scott Parker, Don Vela, Doug 
Thornton, Eric Harding, Charles 
Sharbutt, Mark Meeks, Wayne Hol-
land, Anselmo Martinez, manager, 
and Coach David Lynn; middle — 
Coach Roy King, Jessie Garcia, 
Lonnie Smith, Danny Powell, Ron-
nie Galvan, Billy Bibbs, David 
Louerax and Jesse Moncayo; front 
-- Lupe Hernandez, Kyle Snipes, 
Jesse Martinez, Jubal Pierce, Char-
lie Bibbs, and Peter Moncayo, 
manager. 

Lighting showroom 

Kitchen cabinets 

Bath accessories 

Lamps Lamp shades 

Paddle fans 

Repair service 

821 Lexington 
Clovis, NM 88101 
762-7412 

JACK NEWBERRY 

PIERCE REAL ESTATE 
P 0. BOX 114 

TEXICO. NEW MEXICO 88135 

505.482.918B 

Here's the Texico braintrust --
David Lynn, center, head football 
coach; and assistant coaches Scott 
Parker, left, and Roy King. 

Gas 
and 

Snacks 

CHARLOTTE PIERCE, BROKER We honor Visa, Master Card 
and Diamond Shamrock Cards 

1400 WHEELER AV. 
TEXICO, N.M. 88135 
(505) 482.9300 

BOOTS SHIRTS • SADDLERY 
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PARENTS NIGHT IN TEXICO 
WOLVERINES HOST SPRINGER 



Homecoming King's Court • 
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Puppetry 

Attention 
Area Businessman 

Save Your Yellow Page Dollars ...For OMAR Directory 

YOU NOW HAVE A CHOICE! 
Check The Advantages 
Of . . . 

 	$ • 	le • S • • 

fryn't 8111111611 
• ..2...yard 

ENMR 
REGIONAL 
TELEPHONE 
DIRECTORY 
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V4 

Area's Newest 
Telephone Directo 

VI 

VI 

Larger Print 
Lower Prices 
Wider Circulation 
White Bond Paper 

_,?] Complete Government Pages 

Easy Color Coded Area Sections 
Our Salesman Will Be Contacting You 

Starting In November! 
ENMR Telephone Directory Is Worth The Wait! 
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WIRMST 
OF VALUES 

SADDLEMAN JEANS 	15% OFF 
100% POLYESTER 

BOYS LONGSLEEVE DRESS SHIRTS 10% OFF 
MEN'S SUITS - NAME BRANDS 15% OFF 

SIZES 28-42 

LADIES' GOWNS, ROBES & PJ'S 15% OFF 

LADIES' SUNNY SOUTH PANTS 20% OFF 

LADIES' MIX & MATCH CLOTHES 15% OFF 
MEN'S & LADIES' 	15% OFF 
SHOES & SLIPPERS 

i20 .MAIN STREET 

rwvis, N.M. 

VISA MASTER CHARGE 

TURNER CHARGE 
INt  
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ENMU season set 

Named to the Farwell 1984 Home-
coming court are, from left, Joe 

Jaime, David Woods, Blake Kelley 
and Carey Stancell. 

Upward Bound offered 
Pam Monk, second from left, helps 
Farwell students, 'from left, Carl 
Ledbetter, Ron Wilson and David 
Durham learn the art of puppetry. 
This is one of the projects being 

studied in the Theatre Arts Class: 
This class deals with all aspects of 
the theatre and is originated to meet 
the fine arts requirement for all 
junior high students. 

Eastern New Mexico University 
offers a college preparatory pro-
gram, Upward Bound, designed to 
generate the skills and motivation 
necessary for success in education 
beyong high school. Selected stu-
dents are of sophomore/junior 
standing, who have the potential to 
pursue academic, technical, or vo-
cational training at a post-sec-
ondary school. 

An academic year program for 
Upward Bound students is con-
ducted throughout the regular 
school year. Students are provided 
transportation to attend one Satur-
day session a month on the Portales 
campus of Eastern New Mexico 
University. Academic enrichment 
blocks, counseling sessions, sem-
inars, and cultural events are pro-
vided for the Upward Bound stu-. 
dents during these monthly ses-
sions. A five dollar stipend is given 
each student at the meeting. 

A full-time summer educational 

• 
Highway expansion _ discussed 

Soldier's Tale), by Igor Stravinsky. 
Orchesis II will feature the work of 

number of choreographers in 
various styles. l'Histoire will pool 
the talents of the Department of 
Theatre and Dance and the School 
of Music once again to present this 
multi-media chamber piece based 
on European folk lore. With instru-
mentalists, actors, dancers and 
mimes involved, it portrays the 
eternal struggle of good and evil as 

'the devil barters for men's souls. 
Season tickets for the 1984-85 

Department of Theatre and Dance 
season are currently on sale 
through the Fine Arts Box Office at 
(505) 562-2710 or the Office of Pro-
motion at (505) 562-2378. The season 
ticket price is $16.00 with General 
Admission being $4.00 per show. 
Senior Citizen Admission is $3.00 per 
show or $15.00 for a season ticket. 
Pre-College admission is $2.00 per 
show or $10.00 for a season ticket. 
ENMU students with ID's are ad-
mitted for $1.00 per show and may 
purchase a season ticket for $5.00. 
The Fine Arts Box Office is located 
in the lobby of the University 
Theatre and will take telephone or 
mail orders immediately. Quickel reported that area of-

ficials will go to Austin later this 
year to meet with the state High-
way Commission and seek funds for 
the project. Surveys have been 
done,specifications drawn and some 
rights-of-way have been purchased, 
said Quickel. 

The expansion is being sought due 
.to the high number of trucks which 
use the highway. 

S' 

Dutch Quickel, secretary of the 
Farwell Chamber of Commerce, 
attended a meeting last week in 
Friona where state. highway de-
partment officials discussed the 
proposed widening of Highway 60. 

Highway 60 runs from the state 
line to Amarillo, and the proposed 
expansion is suggested in three 
stages: the state line to Bovina, 
Bovina to Friona, and Friona to 
Sum merf ield 

program of six weeks duration is 
provided for Upward Bound partici-
pants on the campus of Eastern 
New Mexico University. This sim-
ulated college experience takes 
place during each summer of their 

sophomore, junior, and senior 
years. Tuition, books, dormitory, 
meals, recreation, cultural trips, 
activities, and a weekly stipend is 
furnished by the Upward Bound 
Program. There is no cost to stu-
dents or parents. 

After graduation from high 
school, the students are enrolled in 
six hours of college credit as part of 
one summer session at Eastern New 
Mexico University. During this time 
they will be aided in working out 
financial aid programs and class 
schedules for the fall semester at 
the college of their choice. 

For any additional information 
contact the Guidance Office at 
Texico High School. 

Debate 
topic 

researched 

44-I project fair slated 
The Parmer County 9-H Project 

Fair is set Oct. 6 from 1 to 3 p.m. at 
the Farwell Community Center. It's 
open to the public. 

Projects will include canning, 
baked goods, garden products, 

crops, clothing and arts and crafts. 
Four-H'ers from throughout 

Parmer County will enter projects 
they have been working on all year. 

The project fair is the kickoff for 
National 4-H Week. 

President's farm credit plan 
could help Parmer County fanners 

CHILI SUPPER 
3 

3 

t 

I 

***************w**************** 
SOPHOMORE 

Friday, Oct. 12 5 pm to 7 pm 
3 

Farwell High School Cafeteria
3  

The Farwell High School Debate 
Class is in the process of doing 
research on the 1984 National De-
bate Topic. The proposition for 
debate this year is: 

Resolved: That the Federal gov-
ernment should provide em-
ployment for all employable 
United States citizens living in 
poverty. 

As part of the assignment for the 
semester course each student must 
write to a Political Action Commit-
tee, a labor union, or an individual 
and ask their views on the propo-
sition. Letters are being sent to 
William F. Buckley, Jr. ( whose 
daily editorial appears in many 
newspapers nationwide), Demo-
cratic Presidential candidate Wal-
ter Mondale, and Representative 
Jack F. Kemp (R, NY). 

Congressman Kent Hance (D, 
Tx.) recently sent a complimentary 
book on the national debate topic to 
Farwell High School, before a letter 
of request was sent to him. The 
debate class is sending a letter to 
Rep. Hance thanking him for his 
awareness of our school and the 
debate program's activities. 

.
3  

The Eastern New Mexico Univer-
sity Department of Theatre and 
Dance has set its production calen-
dar for the 1984-85 season. An 
interesting and entertaining series 
is planned. 

Charley's Aunt, a popular British 
comedy, opens the season on Wed-
nesday, October 3, at 8 p.m. in the 
University Theatre. Set in the late 
1800's Charley's Aunt concerns two 
young men who wish to have a 
"rendezvous" with their young lady 
friends. A luncheon date is set with 
the widowed aunt of one of them 
(Charley's Aunt) serving as a 
chaperone to accommodate Victor-
ian propriety. At the last moment 
Charley's Aunt is unable to attend 
and the two plotters prevail upon 
one of their classmates-a male 
classmate-to impersonate the aunt. 
He does and hilarity results. 

As a part of ENMU's Fiftieth 
Anniversary Homecoming Festivi-
ties, Charley's Aunt will play Thurs-
day and Saturday, October 4 and 6 
at 8 p.m. with a special matinee 
performance on Friday, October 5, 
at 2 p.m. 

Second on the Theatre/Dance 
production bill is Mother Courage 
by the 20th century German play-
wright, Bertolt Brecht. Written in 
post-World War II Germany, 
.Mother Courage focuses on the 
strife and hardship of the symbolic 
central character. Her indomitable 
will to survive sees her through 
harsh social injustices and severe 
personal trials. Brecht's allegorical 
style makes the themes, characters, 
and plot larger than life. Mother 
Courage runs November 8, 9 & 10 at 
8 p.m. 

February brings a very special 
event in the season as the Depart-
ment of Theatre and Dance in 
cooperation with the School of 
Music presents a revival of the first 
show ever produced at Eastern New 
Mexico University, Gilbert and Sul-
livan's H.M.S. Pinafore. It was per-
formed on March 29, 1935 at the 
Portales High School Auditorium to 
a large and enthusiastic audience. 
On February 20, 21, 22 and 23 at 8 
p.m. and on February 24 at 2 p.m. 
this musical satire will once again 
poke fun at human behavior through 
song and dance, 

On April 4, 5 and 6, the Depart-
ment of Theatre and Dance presents 
Oscar Wilde's classic comedy of 
manners The Importance of Being 
Earnest. This Victorian theatre 
piece is characterized by witty ver-
bal repartee and mistaken identi-
ties. Wilde gives audiences a 
healthy dose of pointed societal 
criticism and manages to keep them 
laughing all the while. 

The season concludes with Orche-
sis II and l'Histoire du Soldat (The 

Tickets cost $3.50 for adults 

Farwell, September 28 	Presi-' 
dent Regan's farm credit initiatives. 
to reschedule portions of loans for 
some financially stressed Farmers 
Home Administration (FmHA) bar-• 
rowers and to guarantee loans of 
some other borrowers may help 
farmers in Parmer County, FmHA 
Acting County Supervisor Jay Mc- 

Kay said today. 
Annual reviews of FmHA farm 

loans will soon begin, McKay said. 
A major priority of the reviews will 
be to determine which farmers in 
Pa'rmer County will qualify for a 
rescheduling of part of their loans 
for up to five years. 

The President's plan permits up 
to a five-year deferral, with no 
interest payments, for as much as 
25 percent of a loan, up to $100,000.00 
for FmHA borrowers who are ex-
periencing severe financial stress 
and who show promise of success 
with a temporary economic boost. 

Under the new guarantee plan, 
FmHA will be able to guarantee a 
loan in severe difficulty if the lender 
is willing to write off at least 10 
percent, up to the amount necessary 
to give the borrower a positive cash 
flow. The borrower must meet 
general eligibility criteria for 
FmHA farm operating and owner-
ship loans. 

I 

and $2 for children 
t*******************************1 

• 
Sheriff's report Weemes appointed 

James Hull, general manager of 
Deaf Smith Electric Cooperative, 
has -announced the appointment of 

'Tommie Weemes to the position of 
Area Development Manager for the 
Cooperative. 

According to reports from the 
office of Parmer County Sheriff Bill 
Morgan, Butch Preston reported 
that on Sept. 28 his home northeast 
of Friona had been burglarized. 
Total loss was valued at $860. 

• 

• 

4 

4 
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KRISTIN FORD 

following weekend to celebrate her 
birthday. 

Homecoming Queen's Court 

RUBY BYRNES 

tork 

91° P 
Infants and 
Maternity 

Wear 
1312 Main 763-7145 

CLOVIS 
SHOPPING 
DIRECTORY 

PROMPT DEVELOPING 
SERVICE — 

ALL SIZES FILM — - 
LARGE SELECTION 

PHOTO ACCESSORIES 

O.L. ANDERSON, 
PROPRIETOR 

617 Main 

Southern Farm Bureau Life's 

UnlVERSAL  

Broad flexibility is the key to the success of Farm Bureau's 

ILMIVERSAL  aLIFIE  
Adjust your life insurance coverage and/or premiums from 

time to time as your personal needs and goals change. 

Contact your Farm Bureau agent today! 
See how luninism4L1Ft  can become a part of your. 

present and future financial plans/ 

eta! FB 
• low 11- 

PARMER COUNTY 
FARM BUREAU 

BUD RAINEY, MGR. 
JOHNNY MARS, JAMES CHADWICK : AGENTS 

601 E.11TH 	 FRIONA 	 247-3963 

Community center 

regulations adopted 
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2nd birthday celebrated 
Kristin Ford celebrated her sec-

ond birthday on September 17, with 
a family birthday party at the home 
of her parents, Kerry and Rhonda 
Ford of Farwell. 

Guests included her grandpar-
ents, Barthell and Jeanette Ford, 
and two sets of great grandpar-
ents: Uvon and Faye Ford and Tom 
and Kate Lindop. Also attending 
were Daren and Darrisa and Galen 
Sudderth; Toney, Shelley, and Dar-' 
rick Herrington; Lisa Geries; Don-
dra and Maxann Lansdale. 

Guests enjoyed a lovely Holly 
Hobbie cake done in peach, yellow 
and orange. 

Kristin's other grandparents, 
Rick and Tina Parker of Odessa 
missed the party, but they came the 

The newly accepted guidelines for 
the Farwell Community Center 
reads: 

1. We recommend the Farwell 
City Council supervise the general 
operation of the building through 
the Board of Directors. The city 
office will book it for engagements, 
accept deposits, make charges for 
its use and have general oversight 
within the guidelines herein set 
forth. We recommend the Board of 
Directors have the right to change 
or add to these guidelines as situa-
tions arise. 

2. We recommend the Farwell 
School System be allowed to sched-
ule their calendar of events at the 
beginning of the school year. All 
other shall be on a first come first 
serve basis. 

3. Unless approved by the Board 
of Directors the Community Center 
should not be used for commercial 
purposes, that is, no individual, 
company or private corporation 
may use it for individual, business 
or corporate profit, such as garage 
sales, vegetable stands, private 
auctions or other forms of commer-
cial merchandising. This is not de-
signed to prohibit equipment and 
automobile shows, livestock shows, 
art shows and other forms of public 
exhibition, even though such acti-
vity might result in some sales. 

4. No firearms or other dangerous 
weapons, no alcoholic beverages of 
any description should be allowed 
on the premises at any time. No in-
toxicated person should be allowed 
on the premises. All groups or per-
sons using the facility will be 
responsible for seeing that these 
rules are observed. Any group, per-
son or organization that fails to 
comply with them will thereby jeo-
pardize their right to further use. 

5. Showing films, presenting 
plays, the display or distribution of 
literature should be permitted, pro-
vided such films, plays or literature 
are in compliance with the general-
ly accepted moral standards of this 
community. But any activity that on 
moral grounds is offensive to a sub-
stantial segment of the community 
should be prohibited. 

6. A good faith deposit should be 
required to insure that it will be left 
clean and in a good state of repair. 
After having been used, the rental 
fee having been paid and the condi-
tion approved by a "manager," the 
deposii should be returned. 

7. All parties using the facility 

Farwell Study Club meets 

NANCY DUNN AND JIM BISHOP 

in the sketch were Carrie Christian, 
Hattie Coffer, Sal Vincent, Eunice 
Crume, Julia Symcox and Frances 
Kube. 

Following the business meeting, 
members were served a salad sup-
per. Members present were Carrie 
Christian, Gladys Hardage, Ellen 
Wurster, Ophell McDonald, Eunice 
Crume, Bernice Pennington, Mary 
Lou Hillock, Lila Gil, Sal Vincent,. 
Julia Symcox, Mildred Haseloff, 
Gertrude Foster and Hattie Coffer. 

should be expected to vacate it im-
mediately upon the termination of 
their activity, to remove their 
equipment or livestock and to clean 
the facility. 

8. The facility should be used by 
any legally constituted and law-
abiding group, club or organization -
except for commercial purposes, as 
those terms are defined above, pro-
vided that the facility is cared for, 
and the people are properly dis-
ciplined. Fighting, profane lan-
guage, drinking or other forms of 
immoral conduct should be strictly 
prohibited. 

A cleaning deposit is required by 
any one renting any room of the 
Community Center. The lobby and 
restrooms should be left clean as 
well as the room rented. Any dam-
age is the responsibility of the per-
son renting the building. The deposit 
will be returned if the condition of 
the building is approved by the ap-
pointed "manager." 

Library 	 $50.00 
Meeting Room 	$50.00 
Large Arena 	$100.00 
Kitchen (to cook in) $50.00 
*Alcohol 	$200.00 

*Guaranteed no consumption of 
alcoholic beverages ANYWHERE 
on premises. This deposit is espe-
cially required for a dance. 

NORMAL RENT 
The lobby and restrooms are in-

cluded in the area rented. Payment 
in full for the deposit and rent 
should be paid when the building is 
booked. Refunds due to cancellation 
should be left up to the Board of 
Directors or appointed "manager." 

Engagement announced 

Blood pressure 

tests set 

Library $20.00 
Meeting Room $20.00 
Large Arena $20.00 

Nancy Dunn of Bovina and Jim Bishop of Farwell have announced their 
engagement and approaching marriage. 

The ceremony is scheduled at 4 p.m. Oct. 20 at the First Baptist Church 
in Farwell. 

The bride-elect's parents are Mrs. Mae P. Dunn and the late Leonard O. 
Dunn of Chatsworth, Ga. The groom is the son of Mrs. Opal Bishop and 
the late William C. Bishop of Texico. 

No local invitations will be sent. All friends and relatives are invited to 
the wedding and the reception to follow. 

The bride is a graduate of Murray County High School in Chatsworth 
and is employed at Sherley Grain Co. in Bovina. Jim is a graduate of 
Muleshoe High School and West Texas State University and is employed 
by the Texas Department of Public Safety in Parmer County. 

minimum or $1.00 per 
person for admission 
charged events. 

-Kitchen (to cook in) $50.00 
Civic clubs, sororities and other 

non-profit organizations, if ap-
proved by the Board of Directors: 
May pay a $50.00 yearly users fee 
(calendar year) and pay one-half 
the normal rent. All rental fees are 
free to any school sponsored func-
tion if the contract is signed by a 
school administrator. The 4-H Club 
and Scout Troops may rent free but 
everyone is required to put up the 
cleaning deposit. 

Janie Bowery, city clerk, men-
tioned signs stating no alcohol and 
no firearms should be posted at the 
center. 

Free blood pressure tests will be 
given at the Senior Citizens Center 
in Texico Tuesday, Oct. 9. 

A nurse will be present from 10 
a.m. (MDT) to noon. All Texico and 
Farwell area senior citizens are 
invited. The tests are sponsored by 
the community senior citizens. 

The Farwell Study Club met Sept. 
17 at the%home of Gertrude Foster, 
with Mrs. Foster and Mildred Hase-
loff serving as hostesses. 

Mr's. Vernon Symcox gave the 
opening prayer and the club had a 
short business meeting. Mrs. Sym-
cox accepted the position of district 
secretary and members were re-
minded about the Caprock District 
Meeting scheduled Oct. 20 in Little-
field. Two voting delegates, Gladys 
Hardage and Mary Lou Hillock, will 
attend along with Frances Kube and 
Eunice Crume. 

Club members voted to continue 
Lincoln House sales and voted to 
have a concession at the Arts and 
Crafts Show on Nov. 23-24. 

The Farwell Study Club will hold 
a rummage sale from 9 a.m. to 5 
p.m. Oct. 5 and from 9 a.m. until 
noon on Oct. 6. 

The quilt is being put together so 
the ladies can begin quilting. 

"Parliament Prey" was the pro-
gram for the evening and members, 

Farwell Senior Class has the following jackets for sale: 

Nylon, flannel lined, school jacket one size I, 

one size 6-8, $30 each 

Nylon pile lined, black two size M, $35 each 

Satin, poly tricot lined, black one size M, two size 

L, one size XL, one size XXL and satin poly tricot 

lined red, two size XL, $40 each 

Contact Roger Robertson at 481-3615 

Representing the 1984 Homecoming 
queen's court art, from left, Sher- 
ilyn Thigpen, Dana White, Rhonda 

0014.00;0-$42.1.0,4-0:44:0KOinow.49•Ke2n449-0-0-,t-0-,  

Lingnau and Joanna Castner. Far-
well's Homecoming royalty was 
announced last Friday. 

Byrnes honored 
Ruby Byrnes of Farwell Con-

valescent Center was the honoree at 
a special birthday party celebrating 
her 80th birthday. 

The gala occasion was in the 
home of her son and daughter-in-
law, Mr. and Mrs. Buddy Byrnes of , 
Clovis on Saturday, the first day of 
fall. The serving table and house 

• were decorated in fall motif. 
Friends and neighbors came, bring-
ing many good wishes, throughout 
the afternoon. 

Special guests were great-
granddaughter, Rala Byrnes, and 
her mother Jackie of Dimmitt. 

Daughter born 
Ruby Newby Byrnes was born 

Sept. 22, 1904 in Sayre, Oklahoma. 
She has lived in Farwell since May 
1983. 

Harding of Texico; Maternal great-
grandmother is Mrs. B.L. Harding 
of Texico; and she has two uncles 
Eric Harding of Texico' and Kent 
Harding of Abilene, Texas. 

Alexandra Lynn Shulla was born 
to Frank and Titana Shulla of Las 
Cruces at 8 p.m. on Oct. 1. She 
weighed nine pounds, six and a half 
ounces and was 21 inches long. _ 

Maternal grandfather is James She had over 80 well-wishers 
through visitors, flowers, calls, 
cards, gifts and party guests. 
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SMALLWOOD INSURANCE 
AGENCY 

Successors to 
High Plains Insurance 

AUTO • HOME • LIABILITY 
Up to 30% deviation on Home Insurance 

policies. Call us to see if you qualify to save. 

Ph. 806/272-4531 
	

Muleshoe, 1'x. 
If you knew 

• The Friendship class met in the 
home of Louise Roark Oct. 1. 

The meeting was called to order 
by President Gladys Hardage. Min-
utes were read by Edith Crawford 
and approved. Beulah Williams 
gave the opening prayer. Ruby , 
Edwards gave the devotional "On 
Higher Ground" by Dale Evans. 

Edith Crawford gave the closing 

what SPS is doing to keep your cost 
of electricity as low as possible 

prayer. Refreshments of apple pie, 
banana bread, coffee and ice tea 
were served to the members pres-
ent: Elsie Tarr, Beulah McWil-
liams, Hattie Coffer, Elsie Hardage, 
Gladys Hardage, Louise Roark, 
Edith Crawford, Ruby Edwards, 
Beulah Williams, Irene Stephens, 
Pearlie Geries and Bonnie Wil-
liams. 

• 1 a .You'd be 
impressed. 

Bert Ballengee, 
President 

• 

Switching from natural gas to coal 
to generate electricity saved 
SPS customers over $107 million 
last year. As gas prices 
continue to increase, 
so will your benefits 
from our coal decision. 

3100 La Fonda 
ELL BODY SHOP 

Clovis, N.M. 

CALL 763-3530 For Free Estimate On 
All AUTO BODY REPAIR & REPAINTING 

ALSO GLASS WORK 

• 
O • 4fr ctal itat 

Mr'  

HUDSON UPHOLSTERY 
Custom Upholstery. Slip Covers, Bedspreads 

And Decorator Specialty Items • SOUTHWESTERN 
PUBLIC SERVICE 

COMPANY 

1325 S. Prince St. Ph. 505/7634142 
Clovis, New Mexico 
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I
To Subscribe Just 
Phone 481-3681  

DON'T WASTE LABOR & FUEL 
After harvest when it's time to disc down maize & corn 

stocks, do it efficiently with a sharp disc. Call for 

appointment & location. We come to you. 

Spearman Disc Rolling 505-389-5163 

25% Off with this Ad. -- 

• 

Page 6 - State Line Tribune, Friday, October 5, 1984 

Demolition Continues 
Demolition continues of buildings 

located in the blocks of Garwood 
and Wheeler in Texico. 

The Old Texico Hotel, recently 
purchased by Jerry Duncan, is 
being torn down. The Texico Hotel 
was built in 1902 and operated until 
the late 1940s. The building was 
condemned by the State Building 
Inspector in the 1970s. 

Duncan had previously purchased 
a building just west of the Old Hotel, 
from Carl McEnroe. The building, 
which had at one time been used as 
a car garage underwent demolition 
work at the end of 1983. 

Once the Old Hotel is demolished, 
the only building which will be left 
standing on that block is a building, 

owned by George Olsen of Adrian, 
Texas. 

The Olsen building has served 
various businesses over the years. 
Marie Christian, Texico city clerk, 
said, at one time it was a bar, then a 
furniture store and was also the site 
of the Old Museum. 

Just recently, the City of Texico 
had to board up the windows of the 
building following the condemning 
of the property, Mrs. Christian said. 

Duncan has also made inquiries 
as to the owners of the property 
located just south of the Old Hotel 
which is part of the J.R. Carver 
estate. 

Duncan could not be contacted for 
further information. 

Full season set for 
ENMU School of Music 

Eric Williams, Melinda McMillan, 
Kevin Owen, Leslie Monk and Rog- 
er Robertson invite the commun- 

ity's youth, grades 7-12, to attend 
the film series "You Can Make a 
Difference." 

Film series scheduled 
The youth of the First Baptist 

Church in Farwell invite all the 
community's youth, grades 7-12, to 
see the movie series "You Can 
Make a Difference," 

The four-part series will be shown 
from 5:30 to 7 p.m. Oct. 7, 14, 21 and 
28 in the church fellowship hall. 

a floor model even though a wall 
model is being considered. The 
Swing-Wing panels are mounted on 
a semicircular section fastened to. 
a steel wall bracket. Pivot permits 
panels to swing to the right or left 
.side of fixture against the wall. 

This is an example of a multiplex 
used to preserve photographs on 
display. Farwell sociology class 
hopes to be able to purchase a simi-
lar model, through donations, for 

/the preservation of past Farwell 
graduating class composites. This is 

Supper will be served first, fol-
lowed by the film and fellowship. 

Some of the 	the series will 
address are: What about commit- 

ment? What vocation should I 
choose? Is dating a problem? Is 
discipline important? 

Free screening offered 
A free screening to assess the 

development of children aged birth 
to three years will be conducted in 
Farwell, Oct. 15, from 11 a.m. to 
2:30 p.m. at the Farwell Elemen-
tary School Library. 

The screening is sponsored by 
Central Plains Mental Health/Men-
tal Retardation Center of Plainview 
provided through the Rural Infant 
Education Program (RIEP). 

If you suspect your child in not 

Oi I 
developing as he/she should or if 
you are concerned about a par-
ticular area of development, please 
come by for a test. If you are not the 
parent but are aware of a child who 
might benefit from the program, 
you can make a referral. 

The staff will be happy to discuss 
your child's progress with you and 
offer suggestions for enrichment. 
For further information, call (806) 
272-4433 (Muleshoe). 

The ENMU School of Music has 
set its calendar for the fall semes-
ter. It includes a wide variety of 
concerts and recitals. These are 
held, unless indicated otherwise, in 
Buchanah Hall located on the first 
floor of the Music Building at 8:00 
p.m. and are free of charge. 

The String Department opens the 
season with a two night program on 
Monday and Tuesday October 15 
and 16 featuring guest violinist, 
Leopold Sipes. Sipes is the former 
conductor of the St. Paul Chamber 
Orchestra, and professor and con-
ductor at Kent State University. On 
Monday he and ENMU violinist 
Marcia Henry will perform an 
evening of violin duets. On Tuesday, 
he will perform the violin concertos 
"Fall" and "Winter" from "The 
Seasons" by Antonio Vivaldi with 
the ENMU Orchestra under the 
direction of Dr. Joseph Henry. 

The annual Pops Concert, an 
evening of dinner and music spon-
sored by the ENMU Symphony 
League, will be on Saturday, 
December 1, in the Campus Union 
Ballroom. Ticket information for 
the "Pops" will be available some-
time in October. 

Jazz enthusiasts will be pleased to 
know that three jazz concerts are • Weatherization funds allocated 

The TexaS Department of Com-
munity Affairs has released 
$2,419,613 to contractors for the 
continuation of the Weatherization 
Assistance for Low-Income Persons 
Progeam 

The program provides help to 
low-income households, with prior- 

planned. The ENMU Jazz I Ensem-
ble will perform in concert on Wed-
nesday, November 7, with the Jazz 
II Ensemble concert planned for 
Thursday, November 29. On Thurs-
day, October 25, the Associated 
Student Activities Board, the Cul-
tural Affairs Committee and the 
School of Music, will sponsor the 
appearance of renowned jazz 
trumpeter, Chuck Mangione 

Dr. Ruth Meyer, pianist and Janis 
Redding, soprano, will present a 
Faculty Recital on Monday, Novem-
ber 5. 

The ENMU Choirs, under the di-
rection of new faculty member 
David Gerig, will present two con-
certs this fall. The first is Monday, 
October 29 with the second on Mon-
day, December. 3. 

Those who enjoyed music of the 
Renaissance at last spring's Renais-
sance Festival may wish to mark 
their calendar for Sunday, Novem-
ber 4. The Collegium Musicum, 
under the direction of Dr. Milton 
Swenson, will perform a 3:00 p.m. 
afternoon concert of Renaissance 
music with the University Singers 
under the direction of David Gerig. 

The Office of Promotion for the 
College of Fine Arts provides calen-
dars, and notices to the public on a 
regular basis. Anyone interested in 
receiving this free service can send 
name, mailing address and phone 
number to Office of Promotion, 
College of Fine Arts, ENMU, Por-
tales, N.M. 88130, or call (505) 
562-2378. 

Marriage licenses ity to the elderly (over age 60) and 
the handicapped, in weatherizing 
their homes. 

The Texas Panhandle Community 
Action Corp., headquartered in 

Amarillo, and .Which handles Parm-
er County, received $49,636. 

One marriage license has been 
issued from the Parmer County 
Clerk's office since the last report. 
The license went to Billy Murry 
Martin and Jeanette A. Runyan. 

TRUCK 
1113  

• 

We're trying to roundup a 
truck sales record, so we're 
busting prices on all our '84 
and '85 Ford trucks! 

Ranger Pickups — 
long beds and short beds. 
At Round Up Savings! 

Bronco Ils — all with standard 
V-6 four-wheelin' power. Priced To Move! 

We've corralled a super selection of '84 and '85 Ford trucks, even F-150s and big 
Broncos . . . and branded 'em all with Special Class A Round Up Prices! 

GET ON THE TRAIL OF A GREAT TRUCK DEAL. 

See your Class A Southwest Ford Dealer today! 

cme-) 
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FRIONA MOTORS 

GRAND & HIGHWAY 60 
FRIONA, TEX 
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Barbecue time 

Kube honored 

r PLANT A PROMISE 

THIS FALL 
TREES 

All kinds of Fruit Trees 
Maple, Oak, Locust, 
Sweet Gum, Umbrella, 
Ash, Cottonwood 

At 

SHRUBS 
Photinia, Laurel Cherry, 
Holly, Youpon 

BULBS 
Tulips, Hycinths, Crocus, 
Daffodils, Narcissus, Iris, 
Grape Hycinths 

Z41 4AM  
"wet.?  FALL 

Is 
FOR t 
PLANTING 

GUTHALS CO. INC. 
1001 E. 1st 	Clovis, N.M. 

TRIES • SHRUBS 
LAWNS • BULBS } 

Model No. 484 

Model No. 1400 

1979 John Deere 

1981 International 
Harvester 

has 684 hrs. on it. 

3 International Harvester 95 used. 

New 1400's at rock bottom prices 

Wooley 
International 

West 
Hwy. 70-84 

Muleshoe, 
Texas 

COTTON STRIPPERS 

Efforts made' to revise 
Texas water plan 
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Gleaner? officers installed 

it 

The Gleaners Sunday School 
Class of the First Baptist Church of 
Farwell met for supper and an 
evening of fellowship at the Corral 
Restaurant in Clovis, returning to 
the home of Gladys Kaltwasser for. 
dessert of fresh apple cake, coffee, 
tea and the installation of officers 
for the new year, 1984-85. 

Judy Howard, outgoing president, 
installed new officers using the 
theme "Hands to be used for the 

decades in Texas. This is faster than 
the general inflation rate. 

Protection of reservoir sites from 
commercial development and in-
ordinate price increases, will re-
quire new legal and public policy 
approaches -- actions which will 
directly impact the traditional 
emphasis upon protection of rights 
of landowners in areas outside of 
municipalities. 

Among such concerns are pro-
posed actions which include proper 
mechanisms for reservoir site 
designation and preservation and 
way to mitigate local tax effects of 
such actions, the report said. 

At issue in the water and water-
related problems of the state of 
Texas is the balance point for an 
acceptable trade-off between the 
maintenance of natural habitats, 
meeting the needs of the people and 
compensation foE unavoidable loss-
es to the natural system. 

The report said, it is inevitable 
that the development and manage-
ment of the state's water resources 
will result in both beneficial and 
adverse impacts to other natural. 
resources. 

work of Jesus" with the use of 
appropriate scriptures. 

Officers installed were Modene 
McMillan, president; Jean Tarr, 
vice president; Jerry Timms, sec-
retary; Joyce Byrd, treas6rer; 
Ruby Kraft, group leader; Gladys 
Kaltwasser, teacher; and Mary, 
London, assistant leader. 

The annual treasurer's report was 
given on mission offerings and gifts 
as a total of $488.98. 

The Texas Department of Water 
Resources and the Water Develop-
ment Board are making efforts to 
revise the water plan in the state. 

In developing a comprehensive 
plan for the future, the Department 
of Water Resources made an eval-
uation of the population and water 
use requirements for all cities in the 
state with populations in excess of 
1,000 and county totals for those 
cities with less than 1,000 residents 
and rural residents. 

The statistics released indicate 
that Parmer County had a popula-
tion of 11,038 in 1980 with a water 
requirement of 750,558,242 gallons. 

This is just a drop in the bucket, so 
to speak, compared to projected 
statistics for the year 2030, 46 years 
away. 

The projected population in Par-
, mer County is 21,987 people with a 
water requirement of 2,038,198,005 
gallons. 

" 	The release said, between the 
• time a reservoir site is selected and 
construction is initiated, the value 
of land and improvements escalates 
due to market forces. Land values 
have increased at a rate of about 10 
percent per year during the last two 

Clovis Christian Women's Club To Meet 
All women of the area are invited 

to attend the monthly meeting of the 
Clovis Christian Wonien's Club Oct. 
12, from 12:30 to 2:30 p.m. (MDT) at 
the Colonial Park Country Club. 

The cost of the luncheon is $5.25. 
Reservations can be made by call-
ing Sandi Bennett, 762-2030, or 
Sharon Cryer, 762-5887, in Clovis by 
Wednesday, October 10. Cancel- 

lations are essential. A nursery is 
available at no charge by reserva-
tion only. 

The program will feature "Crafty 
Chili Creations" by Jim Sais, NMSU 
Extension Horticulturist, of Albu-
querque. Music will be provided by 
Becky Anderson, and the speaker 

for the afternoon meeting will be 
-Mrs. Lida Lucero of Santa Fe. 

Attend conference 
PLAINVIEW--The chief execu-

tive officer and directors of the 
Plainview Production Credit Asso-
ciation joined approximately 200 
other Farm Credit officials attend-
ing the 1984 PCA Directors and 
Presidents Conference held Septem-
ber 6-7 in Austin. 

Representing the association 
were Bill Black, president, and 
directors H.L. Porter, Jr. of Peters-
burg, Bill Carthel of Friona, A.W. 
Anthony, Jr. of Friona, Ray Robert-
son of Dimmitt and Harley Wells of 
Plainview. 

•mcourthouse notes  
The 1984 Senior Class dinner made 
over $1,000 at the barbecue. All the 
food was sold out and the turnout of 
customers was large this year due 
to the reputation of the food being 
good in previous years. 

Around the 

Twin Cities 

Eddie Smith, left, and Delbert 
Lingnau season the barbecue just 
right as they prepare the meat for 
last Friday night's Farwell High 
senior dinner. The two men have 
been in charge of preparing the 
barbecue for the last three years. 

Instrument report ending Septem-
ber 26, 1984 in County Clerk office, 
Bonnie Warren, county clerk. 

WD - Ray E. Castleberry - Cal-
vary Baptist Church - N 61 ft. of lot 
26, & S 22 ft. of lot 27, Blk. 6, 
Lakeview Add., Friona. 

WD - First Baptist Church of 
a  Friona - Elvin 0. Johnston - S 10 ft. 
EIF of lot 3, and all of lot 4, Blk. 5, Staley 

-Add., Friona 

WD - Elvin 0. Johnston - First 
Baptist Church of Friona - W 69 ft. of 
lot 13, & E 3.5 ft. of lot 14, Blk. 7, 
Staley Add., No. #3, Friona 
• WD - Guadalupe Silva - Rosalio 
:Camarillo - All of lot 3, Blk. 87, OT 
. Friona 

WD - Mid-State Homes, Inc. - Joe 
Saiz - All of lot 3, Blk 87, OT Friona 
• WD - Joe Saiz - Guadalupe Silva - 
All of lot 3, Blk. 87, OT Friona 

WD - Atex Oil Company - National 
Stations, Inc. - All of lots 28, 29, 30, 31 
• & 32 Blk. 5, OT Farwell. 

WD - Atex Oil Co. - National 
Stations, Inc. - All of lots 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 

9, Blk. 95, OT Farwell 
Deed - Albert Carroll, Est. - Fred 

Burch & C.D. Martin - Pt. 66 Sec. 1 & 
2, D & K; Pt. Sec. 6, T12S;R4E 

W. T. Green 

announces opening of his practice at 

Farwell Clinic 

301 Third Street 

9 - 8 CDT 	Monday - Friday 

Phone 481-3200 

Family Practice 

How it was made 

FRIDAY, OCT. 5 
Parents Night, during 7:30 p.m. 

(MDT) game, in Texico. 
••• 

SATURDAY, OCT. 6' 
4-H Achievement Banquet, 7:30 

p.m., Farwell Community Center. 
MONDAY, OCT. 8 

Farwell City Council, 5:15 p.m., 
city hall. 

41.41 

Texico Chamber of Commerce, 
6:30 p.m. (MDT), Texico Branch of 
Citizens Bank. 

TUESDAY, OCT. 9 
Texico City Council, 6:30 p.m. 

(MDT), city hall. 

Texico School Board, 7 p.m. 
(MDT), educational complex. 

••• 

Blood pressure check, Texico Senior 
Citizens Building. 

THURSDAY, OCT. 11 
Senior Citizens potluck, 5 p.m. 

(MDT), Texico Senior Citizens Cen- 
ter. 

cue. At about 5 p.m., when the 
flames had died down, the meat was 
placed on a rack and set down in the 
pit where it was then covered with a 
metal lid and dirt was placed on the 
top of it. 

Both men said, "We really didn't 
know how to do this when we first 
started, about three years ago, but 
we've learned. So far, it's turned out 
pretty good every time." 

Delbert Lingnau and Eddie Smith 
prepared the barbecue for the Far-
well High senior dinner in an 
old-fashioned manner. 

The barbecue was seasoned, 
wrapped in foil and placed in a pit 
where it cooked on burning embers 
for 18 hours. 

Smith said the fire was started in 
a pit, about five feet deep, at 11:30 
a.m, the morning before the barbe- 

Cemetery to be cleaned up 
The Texico Junior Class will clean 

the Texico Cemetery Saturday, Oct. 
6, starting at 7:30 a.m. MDT. 

Anyone who would like to help out 
is invited. 

This, is -a fund-raising project to 
help finance the junior-senior ban-
quet and prom. MI class members 

are urged to come and bring rakes, 
hoes or lawn mowers. 

Parents of junior class members 
are invited to help out since this is a 
large task. 

Junior class members who do not 
participate will be asked to pay a 

_fine. 

as Outstanding wheat yield 
Deadline nears 

variety's disease resistance, yield 
potential and drouth and stress 
tolerance. 

Voter registration deadline for 
residents planning to cast ballots in 
the November general election is 
Oct. 7. 

• All registrations mailed in and 
postmarked by Oct. 7 will be ac-
cepted. Registrations will be ac-
cepted at the Parmer courthouse 

10 during regular business hours 
through Oct. 5. 

The county clerk's office said 
absentee applications are being 
accepted through the mail now and 
personal appearance absentee reg- 
istrations will be accepted begin- 
ning Oct. 17. 

Absentee votes will be accepted 
through Nov. 2, the Friday before 
the general election. 

All residents wanting to vote in 
the election must be registered by 
the deadline dates. 

Fire calls 

C.W. and Tim Meeks of Farwell 
have recorded a 91.7 bushel-per-
acre yield, adjusted to 13.5 percent 
moisture, on their land with Pioneer 
(R) brand 2157 'hard red winter 
wheat, according to a news release 
from Pioneer. 

The average Texas wheat yield 
last year for Parmer County was 
38.1 bushels per acre. 

Texico Volunteer Fire Depart-
ment reported that one ambulance 
run was made at 5:58 a.m. to Spurs 
Restaurant on Sept. 27. No trans-
ports were made. 

Farwell and Pleasant Hill Vol-
unteer Fire Departments reported 
no ambulance or fire calls since the 
last report. 

The Meekses, consistently top-
producers, report this year's wea-
ther conditions, proper manage-
ment practices and proper seed 
selection assisted them in producing 
this high yield, the release said. 

They planted 2157 based on the 

• 

Frances M. Kube has been select-
ed for inclusion in the first edition of 
"Notable Women of Texas." 

Her selection was based on rec-
ognizable achievement and con-
tribution to the community. Invita-
tions for inclusion were sent to less 
than one percent of the women in 
Texas. 

Frances is the wife of Martin 
Kube of Farwell, and the mother of 
Wayne, Bryan, and David Kube. 

STEED-TODD 

• 
\ftp 

ATTENTION 484, 
ALL mums 	4'0 FUNERAL HOME 

"When Understanding Is Needed Most" 
Prince & Manana-Clovis 

Ph. 763-5541 

Phillips House of Music 

will be in the Farwell High School band 

room for beginning band students. 

We will have instruments available 

for sale or with rent-purchase plan.  

OCT. 9 

Now Open -- Leo's 24-flour 

Tire Service 

Road calls our specialty 
FOR ANYONE ON TUE ROAD 

OR JOB SITE WIT! A TIRE PROBLEM 

SEMITRUCES, GRAIN, MOST TRACTORS, 

PLUS PASSENGER CARS 

All types of tire repair 

Leo's Tire Service 
118 Main - Clovis. N.M. - 763-3457 

Sands Center - Portales. N.M. - 356-4242 
FULL LINE MUSIC CENTER 

110 Third Street 	 Telephone 
(806) 481 • 9160 Farwell, Texas 79325 



Ask the Land Bank 
about... 

money to buy land 
or improve your farm. 

Farmers today are looking at 
ways to increase their productivity 
. . .buying or improving land.. .build-

ing or remodeling facilities. 
Whatever way you choose to 

grow, the Federal Land Bank can 
provide long-term credit to help. 

So when you're looking to buy 

or build, stop in and talk to the long-
term farm credit specialist at your 
Federal Land Bank Association. 

'1. 

Muleshoe, Texas 79347 
Bill Liles, Manager 
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1Texico Junior Jai blanks 
Wolverines et nips Portales 

Big Lick Award 

0141  
4t5 

4s  

Later in the third quarter Ruiz 
scored from the six, and a success-
ful point after made it 21-0. Beck-
man's 48-yard TD in the fourth 
quarter capped the scoring. 

For the Wolverines, Billy Bibbs 
led with 90 yards in 30 carries. 
Ronnie Galvan got 6 yards on 3 
carries; Charlie Bibbs, 7 yards on 
two runs. Vela completed one of 
three passes, for seven yards to 
Doug Thornton. 

tackler with 11 tackles; Charles got 
the award for defense, having 8 
tackles; and Mark got the award for 
being one of the most consistent 
linemen for the Wolverines. 

by Brian Walker 
Brian Beckman led the Jal Pan-

thers past Texico, 27-0, last Friday 
on the Wolverines' turf. 

Beckman, a junior, scored on runs 
of 6 and 48 yards. 

Texico Coach David Lynn said he 
was pleased with the Wolverine 
defense, especially in the first half. 
But the Texico offense struggled, 
gaining 110 for the entire game. 

Texico played without starting 
quarterback Danny Powell, who 
was injured. Replacing him was 
sophomore reserve Don Vela. 

Jal scored once in the first half, on 
a Beckman TD. The Panthers 
scored again in the third quarter 
when fullback Jose Ruiz plowed 
over from the one. Beckman's run 
for a two-point connection made the 
score 14-0. 

Noted for having big offensive 
plays during the game are Cory 
McDaniel, Larry Powell and Keith, 
Harrison. Big defensive plays were 
made by Keith Harrison, Aaron.  
Scott and Mike Williams. 

Noted as Big Lick of the Week 
recipients for the junior high game 
are Aaron Scott, Cory McDaniel, 
Larry Powell and Mike Williams, 
all for defensive play. 

• Texico Junior High now stands 
2-0. They played Melrose at 5 p.m. 
Thursday in Texico. 

Texico Junior High won 8-0 in last 
Saturday's game against Portales. 

"Considering the weather condi-
tions, we played pretty well. We 
hung in there and won the game at 
the end," Coach Scott Parker said. 

He said during the whole first 
quarter Portales had the ball and 
Portales had one touchdown called 
back for clipping. Texico was 
plagued with fumbles and penalties 
during the first half and it was 
during the last three minutes of play 
that Texico came through and 
scored a touchdown. 

Named as Big Lick Award winners 
this week are Lupe Hernandez, left, 
Charles Sharbutt and Mark Meeks, 
not pictured. Lupe was given the 
award on offense for being leading The Wolverines were penalized 8 

times for 75 yards. 
The Panthers gained a total of 220 

yards. They completed 3 of 8 passes. 
Jal was penalized 80 yards on 8 
penalties. 

Texico plays tonight (Friday) at 
7:30 p.m. against the Springer Red 
Devils at Texico. 

STATISTICS 
Texico 
7 
42-104 
7 
110 
3 

First Downs 
Yards Rushing 
Yards Passing 

Total Yards Gained 
Passes Attempted 

3 

0 
37.6 

2 
8 

80 

Passes Completed 
Passes Intercepted 

Punts 
Punting Average 

Fumbles Recovered 
Penalties 

Yards Penalized 

1 
Jai 0 
7 8 

33-220 28.3 
12 	0 

232 8 
8 75 

Size, big 

plays help 

Panthers 

Spikers 2-0 
in District play 

The size of the Jal ballplayers 
helped wear down the Texico Wolv-
erines last Friday. 

"We played pretty well, but they 
were a lot bigger," said Texico 
Head Football Coach Don Lynn. 

Lynn said he believed the game, 
lost by Texico 29-0, was one of his 
team's better ball games. But the 
Jal size, plus three big plays by Jal, 
were too much for the Wolverines. 

The coach notes that turnovers 
hurt, especially one deep in their 
own territory. 

Lynn said regular Quarterback 
Danny Powell didn't play at all 
against Jal and he didn't know if he 
would be able to play in this week's 
game against Springer. 

He said the Lady Spikers lost the 
first match but stuck together and 
came back and won the last three 
matches. 

"All six girls played extremely S 
well," Littlejohn said. 

He said the junior high and junior 
varsity volleyball teams of Texico 
lost two out of three matches at 
Tatum. 

"The scores were close; I was 
pleased with the opportunity we had 
there to win," Littlejohn said. 

The Texico Lady Spikers now 
stand 2-0 in District and 7-1 for the 
year. The Lady Spikers match 
scores at Tatum .last week were 
15-13, Tatum; an Texico, 15-12, 
15-11 and 15-0. 

Coach Mike Littlejohn said, "This 
was a big district match for us; it 
was a very emotional match with 

the teams being nervous and 
anxious. You could just see the 
energy in everyone." 

Oriental Stucco 

Masonry Cement 

Portland Cement 

Storm Windows 

Insulation - Fiberglass 

110.45  

14.25  

14.95  
130.00 & Up 

1,20 Per Sq. Ft. 

game is tonight [Friday] against 
Springer. 

Heave-ho 
shove the tackling dummy during 
Wolverine practice. The next Texico 

Lonnie Smith and Charles Sharbutt 
put their muscles into it as they 

Agriculture: hazardous occupation 
numbered at 49 from 1975 to 1980; 
six in West Texas. 

Statistics indicate there were nb 
farm fatalities in Parmer County in 
1983. 

Free Delivery To 

Texico £ Farwell 

HOME LUMBER 
& SUPPLY CO

. 1201 E. First 	Clovis 	763-4437 

DISCOVER SAVINGS! 
PRICES EFFECTIVE 

CONVENIENCE STORES 

OCTOBER 4.6, 1984 
PICNIC SUPPLIES-ICE-SOFT DRINKS FRESH COOKED 
FOODS- SELF SERVE BAS-SNACKS -PRODUCE-

MONEY ORDERS WHILE SUPPLIES LAST 

ASSORTED FLAVORS BORDEN'S 

ICE CREAM HI-PRO MILK 

1980. 
From 1971 to 1980, 15 percent of all 

farm and ranch deaths in Texas 
resulted from firearms. The article 
said 'the same number of fatalities 
(276) r&ulted from drowning. 

Burn injuries caused 224 deaths to 
Texas farmers from 1971 to 1980 
with 13 percent of these tragedies 
occurring in West Texas during the 
six years from 1975 to 1980. 

While minor electrical injuries 
may occur with exposure to stand-
ard 110 volt AC systems, The over-
head high tension lines in barn-
yards, on roadsides, and across 
fields have caused at least 10 
fatalities in Texas each year. More 
than one-third or 39 percent of these, 
occurred in West Texas during 1975-
1980, according to the article. 

There were 51 deaths throughout 
Texas from 1975 to 1980 caused by 
entrapment in grain elevators, ex-
posure to silo gases such as CO2, 
methane and nitrogen dioxide re-
sulting in suffocation and asphyxia-
tion. Twenty of these deaths were in 
West Texas. 

Animal induced deaths were 

ALLSUP'S COOKED FOOD SPECIAL AS FEATURED ON T.V. 

juries the following pattern was 

proposed for Texas in-the article. 
For every farm/ranch fatality 

there are an estimated 100 disabling 
injuries, 1,200 serious injuries and 
3,600 minor injuries. The article 
said assuming this crude scale is 
right, for the 1,746 deaths during the 
10 years between 1971-1980, there 
were 175,000 injuries in Texas. 

From 1979 to 1983k  in the 91 West 
Texas counties there were 196 
deaths recorded, or 20 percent of the 
total 969 deaths on all Texas farms 
and ranches during the same per-
iod, the article said. 

Two-thirds of all fatal accidents in 
that survey were caused by fire-
arms, dfowning, fires and explo-
sions, tractors and other farm 
machinery, and falls. 

Distribiltion of fatalities in the 91 
western counties was somewhat 
different between 1975 and 1980 
when the causes were, in order of 
frequency; tractors, electrocutions, 
firearms, and suffocation or as-
phyxiation. 

Tractor accident fatalities during 
this period of time were caused by 
40 percent, overturns; 26 percent, 
run over; and 17 percent involved 
the tractor's power takeoff. The 
article said the tractor was respon-
sible for 2,400 severe but nonfatal 
injuries. 

The article said farm machinery 
was responsible foe only six percent 
of deaths; however, it produced 
5,600 injuries statewide; 36 percent 
of these injuries occurred in West 
Texas during the period from 1978 to 

HOT LINKS 
FLAVORED JUST 
RIGHT FOR 
SOUTHWESTERNERS FOR 

1017 AVE. A 
FARWELL, TEXAS 79325 

(806) 481-3338 

ASSORTED COLORS BRAWNY 

PAPER 
TOWELS jgt 

ASSORTED COLORS NORTHERN 

!BATHROOM CIO 
noit'i-HITISSUE  4:K8t 

PEPSI 

Notice the 
difference 
next spring 

ALLSUP'S BREAD 
11/2  PD. LOAF 	L/ 41 

SHURFRESH EGGS Atic  
MEDIUM 	PER DOZEN 	117 

12-oz. CANS 

6-PACK 

$1.89 

25' off each bag of 

Show Master feed for 4H & FFA 

10TH ANNUAL ALLSUP'S ROADRACES 
OCTOBER 13. 1984 CLOVIS NEW MEXICO 

30% off all house plants 

FULL MARATHON, HALF MARATHON. 10K, ONE MILE 
LONG SLEEVE T-SHIRTS TO ALL FINISHERS. TROPHY'S IN EACH CLASS-
GUEST SPEAKER AT PRE-RACE BANQUET- NATIONALLY ACCLAIMED 
AUTHOR AND SPEAKER JEFF GALLOWAY-VISIT YOUR LOCAL ALLSUP'S 
FOR DETAILS OR CALL (505) 769-2311 
ALL PROCEEDS BO TO CLOVIS ROADRUNNERS CLUB 

With more than 3.5 million work-
ers, the agricultural industry is the 
third most hazardous occupation 
after mining and construction, ac-
cording to an article released by Dr. 
Francis C. Jackson. 

Jackson is a professor of surgery 
at Texas Tech University Health 
Sciences Center in Lubbock. 

In an article released by Jackson, 
he said, there has been a gradual 
decline in agricultural injuries and 
deaths during the past decade, 
particularly following improve-
ments in safety features in tractors 
and farm machinery. However, 
accidental injuries and .deaths in 
rural areas remain disturbingly' 
high, he said. 

In recent years the National 
Safety Council reported that beef 
farm workers had the highest injury 
rate; 21.7 injuries per million hours 
of exposure. 

Dairy and grain farmers had the 
lowest accident rates, or 18.3 in-
juries per million hours of exposure. 
Animal induced accidents generally 
account for less than 2 percent of all 
farm-related deaths in Texas, ac-
cording to the article. 

With estimates from a NSC 10-
year-study and data provided by the 
State Department of Health, Texas 
Farm and Ranch Safety Council and 
Texas Farm Bureau Safety Depart-
ment an estimated number of dis-
abling, serious and minor injuries 
was established which may predict-
ably occur during a 12-month per-
iod. 

Using these ratios based upon 
national estimates of death vs. in- 



the Steers let loose Roger Robertson 
again who ran 36 yards to the 4 yard 
line, where he also scored his 
second touchdown of the game. 

The Steers maintained a 14-10 
lead at halftime, where it remained 
until late in the 3rd quarter. 

The Steers gained possession of 
the ball after a defensive stand 
(with Brian White and Alan Kalbas 
making tackles) and wasted no time 
in lengthening their lead. Roger 
Robertson ran 38 yards to the 1 yard 
line on a play on 2nd down. The 

Steers were not able to score on this 
possession, (they were held on 
downs) but when Bovina took con-
trol of the ball the Steers defense 
forceda fumble. 

This time the Blue and White 
offense needed only one try, as 
Kevin Owen hammered in from two 
yards out. Blake Kelley once more 
scored for Farwell on the 2-point 
conversion. 

The Mustangs attempted to come 
back, but the Steer defense would 
not budge. Kevin Owen made tack-
les on all 4 downs, which gave the 
Steers the ball on the 47-yard line. 

From there, Owen turned to of-
fense and marked runs of 12, 10, and 
7 yards to bring the ball to the 20. 
Blake Kelley notched the final 
touchdown for Farwell on a quar-
terback draw, covering 20 yards. 

In the final minutes Alan Kalbas 
recovered a fumble caused by Jesse 
Anzaldua, which finished off the 
Mustangs, and gave the Steers their 
1984 Homecoming victory. 

Today (Friday) is an open date 
for the Steers. Farwell Junior High 
and Junior Varsity played Thursday 
against Sudan with the junior high 
beginning at 5 p.m. and the junior 
varsity game following. The games 
were played in Farwell. 

STATISTICS 
Farwell Bovina 
15 First Downs 6 
8 Penetrations 3 
339 Yards Rushing 95 
0 Yards Passing 62 
339 Total Offense 157 
5 Attempted Passes 14 
0 Completed Passes 3 
3 Punts 5 
35 Punting Average 30 
6 Turnovers 4 

Penalties 3 
251  Yards Penalized 15 

Wirk t 	
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COOPERATIVES 

272-5533 
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FARMERS 

COOPERATIVE 

ELEVATOR 
Clays Corner Enochs Muleshoe 

965-2628 
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Steers of the Week 
Steer Homecoming 

Farwell stops Bovina, 28-10 

Named as Steers of the Week for 
play in Farwell's Homecoming 
game last Friday are Jesse An-
zaldua, left, and Todd Lingnau. 
Jesse received the award for his 

defensive play and Todd got the 
award for play at offensive tackle. 
He led blocking for several of Roger 
Robertson's long runs, Coach Monte 
Barnes said. 

put the first points on the score-
board after capitalizing on a Far-
well turnover. Mustang Doug John-
son hit paydirt on a 35-yard run with 
2:27 left in the 1st quarter. 

Later in the 2nd quarter, things 
began going right for the Steers. 

After a two-week absence (because 
of an injury), Roger Robertson 

made his presence felt once again 
when he took off on a 70-yard run. It 

was the powerful right side of the 
offensive line which gave Robertson 
his first sight of daylight, but after 

by Mark Cole 
In the 1984 version of Farwell 

;High homecoming Friday night, the 
Steers fought both bad weather and 
the Bovina Mustangs, but still came 
away with a well-earned victory, 
28-10. 

The Steers battered the Bovina 
0 defense with a vicious ground at-

tack led by Roger Robertson who 
totaled 170 yards and 2 touchdowns. 
Kevin Owen and Blake Kelley also 
notched scores for the Steers. 

Although the Steers dominated 
most of the game, it was Bovina who 

that it was all Robertson, who 
outran the Bovina pursuit. Blake 
Kelley ran for the 2-point conversion 
to put the Steers ahead 8-7. 

Two possessions later the Mus-
tangs drove into Steer territory, but 
Alan Kalbas, Kevin Owen, and 
Jesse Anzaldua halted the drive 
with big plays on defense, which 
forced the Mustangs to settle for a 
26-yard field goal. 

With just enough time for a shot at 
a touchdown the Steers set out to 
regain the lead before the half. On 
their second play from scrimmage, 

Farwell Juniors win 
Farwell Junior High won last 

week's game with Bovina 16-6. 
Coach Rex Cumpton said, "It was 

a super effort by these kids. We 
played well on defense allowing us 
not to have to go very far for either 
touchdown. We also, had a goalline 
stand from the one yard line for four 
downs. It was an excellent game." 

Individual statistics include: Jeff 
Actkinson, fullback, for 48 yards 
rushing; 2 for 4 passing; one touch-
down; and one interception. 

Jaime Mendoza, running back, 
for 72 yards rushing; one touch-
down; and one extra point. 

Curtis Chisom scoring one extra 
point and making one interception. 

Booster Club signs up 33 
painting and carpeting, and in-
stalled a whirlpool, Mrs. Thigpen 
said. 

"We will make plans for projects 
this year as they come up," she 
said. 

Anyone interested in the athletes 
can become a member for $10 a 
year. This is a family fee, she said. 

More information on the Booster 
Club can be obtained by contacting 
Mrs. Thigpen, Eddie Smith or Ran-
dy Kelley. 

Touchdown, Farwell! 

With the first big drive of the 
year, the Farwell Booster Club 
signed up 33 new members. This 
placed the membership at approx-
imately 55 people, club official 
Cynthia Thigpen said. 

Main projects of the Booster Club 
are to sponsor the athletic banquet 
at the end of the school year and a 
December Farwell Basketball 
Tournament where they set up a 
hospitality room. 

Last year the Booster Club helped 
remodel the girls' dressing room, 

We played well Barnes: 
The Farwell Steers won their 

Homecoming game against Bovina 
28-10 last week. 

"It's always good to win a Home-
coming game and it's always good 
to beat Bovina," Coach Monte 

Old Timer's 

Day set 

Old Timer's Day will be held at 
the Rosedale Baptist Church Oct. 7. 

Mothers invited 
allowed Bovina to make a touch-
down. Other than the turnovers, I 
was pretty pleased with the way 
offense moved the ball." 

Individual statistics for the game 
were: Kevin Owen had 13 carries 

for 84 yards and one touchdown; 
Roger Robertson had 12 carries for 
177 yards and two touchdowns; 

Blake Kelley had four carries for 29 
yards, scored one touchdown and 
two extra points; and Bobby Ford 
had five carries for 49 yards. 

equipment, how o deal with injur-
ies. It will be a question and answer 

program, too," said football coach 
Monte Barnes. "We will also talk 
about the kids' weight training , 

programs during the off season." 
Refreshments will be served. 

Barnes said. 
Barnes said the Steers played well 

even though several mistakes were 

made clue to the weather. "We 
fumbled several snaps from cen-
ter," he said. 

The Steers' offensive and de-
fensive lines played very well in the 
second half of the game, Barnes 
said. "Roger Robertson was back 
and he made two or three good runs 
for us which we needed. I felt like 
defense played well except in a 
couple of spots where breakdowns 

The Farwell High School Booster 
Club will have a special meeting at 
7:30 p.m. Tuesday in the high school 
cafeteria. 

Invited are the mothers of the 
team's football, players. 

"We want to explain, to ..the 
mothers about the program, the 
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PARMER 

COUNTY 

FARM 

BUREAU 
247-3963 Manager Bud Rainey 

West Texas 

Rural 

Telephone 

Cooperative 
Hereford, Texas 	 364-3331 

4.1%.*WoWeraieoewel"saioWessalomeW oriapterownieveftesoter•smuSe."Weise 

Eastern 
New Mexico 

Rural 

Telephone 

Cooperative 
Owned By Those We Serve 
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DEAF SMITH 
ELECTRIC 

COOPERATIVE 
Helping Texas Grow 

'Hereford, Texas 	364-1166 

NR4 1,14111( 

PEOPLE POWER 
60,000,000 STRONG 

They are all member-owners of the nation's 
40,000 cooperatives found in every state from 
coast to coast. 

They are the people you know and work with 
every day, committed to the cooperative way 
of conducting business because it's proven to 
be both highly efficient and an extremely 
economical way to meet a variety of needs. 

There are cooperatives for electric and 
telephone service, farm credit, farm marketing 
and farm supply, food, insurance, health and day 
care, and credit unions. They're found in the 
city, in the country, and in between. 
Cooperatives are big and they're small, but they 
provide the goods, services and jobs that 
benefit the entire country. 

Co-op people are proud of their consumer- 
owned business. They've grown and flourished 
and helped their communities thrive. And thriv- 
ing communities mean a better America in 
every way. 

;10 

BUILDING A BETTER AMERICA 

October is Co-op Month. 
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Disc Rolling Service 

Call 505/389-5(63 
Tandem, Offset, One Way 

Any Size, Any Style 
On or Off Tractor 

Complete bearing inspection 
and repair. 

39-tfnc 

PORTABLE WELDING 

For your welding needs, call 

HAROLD CHARLSON 

ASME Qualified 	825-3901 
42-tfnc 

alk  

NOW ON THE AIR 

ADULT CONTEMPORARY MUSIC 

ABC DIRECTION NETWORK. BROWNFIELD FARM NETWORK 

COMMUNITY - WEATHER, SPORTS, NEWS & FEATURES. 

SERVING EASTERN NEW MEXICO & WEST TEXAS 

FROM THE TWIN CITIES 

6 AM TO 11 MIDNIGHT TEXAS TIME 

STEREO 98.3 FM 

THE NASHVILLE NETWORK  
ITNN1 Country music and country 
programing at its best. Top country 
performers are featured in concerts, 
interviews and talkshows. For 
people who love their country. 

Mc Caw 
Cablevision 

111.600 Main - Clovis - Ph. 763-4411 

PIERCE 
TE 

4 
REAL 
 .- E s4 A18 8 
T XICO, N.M. 

NI} 
CHARLOTTE PIERCE, • 

BROKER 
400 Craig Street 

Texico, NM 
[505] 482-9188 

160 acres, irrigated farm land south of Texico. 

320 acres, irrigated, with beautiful brick home and other improve-
ments, near Clovis and Texico. 

VERY PRETTY home in Texico, in excellent condition, 2652 sq. ft. plus 
double garage [30' x 361, 2 large 20' x 18' bedrooms, large den with 
fireplace and small den that could easily become a third bedroom, 
besides formal living room and large kitchen and dining area. Must see 
inside of this home to really appreciate it. 

RECENTLY REMODELED 2-bedroom home, beautiful kitchen with 
all new cabinets and latest built-in appliances, located on large corner 
lot - 400 Garwood, Texico. 

TRAILER PARK with 6 hookups, in Texico. 

EXCELLENT LOCATION-1 block east of Texico Schools, 2-bedroom 
home, large living room, separate den with fireplace, attached garage. 
Also on corner lot and has fenced-in backyard. Owner will finance. 

FARWELL - VERY LIVABLE home a family can enjoy at a price it 
can afford [mid 30's] with over 2300 sq. ft. living area,Fonsisting of 4 
bedrooms, 2 baths, large living room with fireplace, larger den with 
freestanding fireplace, dining room, separate breakfast room, utility 
room, lots of closets and storage space. Also large basement, storage 
building in large fenced backyard, nut and fruit trees. 802 - 3rd St., 
Farwell. 

FARWELL - 1 bedroom home at 410 First Street. Small house at 
bargain price, $12,000.00. 

FARWELL - 2-story log home on First Street, Farwell, with over 2500 
sq. ft. living area. 5 bedrooms, 2 baths, lots of storage space, with 
rental home on back of lot. Owner is ready to sell, with very reasonable 
price! 

• 
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Lazbuddie loses 
Homecoming CLASSIFIED ADS 

Williams said today's (Friday) 
game with Smyer has been can-
celled. Smyer will not be playing 
any more this season due to injur-
ies. 

FARWELL STUDY CLUB rum-
mage sale, 9 a.m. to 5 p.m. Friday, 9 
a.m. to noon Saturday. West door 
behind City Hall. 

ALTERATIONS done in my home. 
Experienced. Call Mary Defoor, 
482-9223, 323 Turner, Texico. 	2-4tp 

The Lazbuddie Longhorns lost 
their Homecoming game with Su-
dan 44-0. "They beat the tar out of 
us," Coach Bo Williams said. 

Williams said the Longhorns 
could throw against Sudan but could 
not run. "We did some terrible 
things out there, we gave them the 
first two opportunities to score. 

During the first half of the game we 
never had decent field position," 
Williams said. 

LEARN HOW to be your own boss. 
Keep your present job and start 
training part-time 4-6 hours a week -
men and women ages 21-75. Call s 
Roy Whitt 806-272-3058. 	1-4tp 5-1tp 

Weaver, Crim 

picked 

GOV'T LAND $15 an acre. Many 
lots available. Build a Future! Call 
1-(619)-569-0968 for information. 

2-3tp 

HOME FOR SALE by owner. 2 bed-, 
room, newly remodeled, fully car-
peted, fenced in back yard, single 
car garage, 604 - 3rd Street, Far-
well. Call 481-3235 or 481-3270.30-tfnc 

He said that Sudan beat the 
Longhorns down in the fourth quar-
ter, when Sudan scored 19 points. 

Williams said Shannon Weaver 
played excellent offense and de-
fense during the game and Kurt 
Miller played well defensively. 

STATISTICS 
Lazbuddie Sudan 
7 First Downs 16 
36 Yards Rushing 316 
74 Yards Passing 46 
110 Total Yards 362 
16 Passing Attempts 15 
6 Passes Completed 3 
1 Interceptions 1 
2 Punts 1 
2 Punts 1 
22 Punting Average 45 
0 Fumbles Recovered 1 
6 Penalties 7 
30 Yards Penalized 55 

NEW SCHAFFER DISK PARTS 

17 New-Used Tractors 
'69 ACG 20' LP. 8 yd. Hancock 
scraper. Used tractor and combine 
parts. '74 IHC Trucks 20' bed & 

'hoist. 30,000 miles. 843 JD Cornhead. 
6600 JD gas, 20'. '67 Ford bed & hoist 
16'; 19,000 mi. '78 Chev Tandem bed 
& hoist 22', 15,000. 44 MF Cornhead. 

13 Acres Machinery 
BIG NICK MACHINERY 

BOVINA, TEXAS 
238-1614 	 Night 238-1450 PAYMENTS LESS than rent. An 

affordable house in Texico. For 
details, call Nadine at Re-Max • 
Realots, 763-4486, or at home, 762-
6827. 

5-2tc 

Announced last Friday as 1984 
Homecoming king and queen for 
Lazbuddie were Shannon Weaver 
and Vickie Crim. 

Shannon is the son of Mr. and Mrs. 
Jimmy Weaver and Vickie is the 
daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Weldon 
Crim. 

The king and queen were an-
nounced during pep rally ceremon-
ies prior to the Homecoming game 
with Sudan. 

FOR RENT 	Clean furnished 
apartment, utilities paid. Also, for 
sale -- 19 inch black and white TV. 
Inquire at 221 Anderson St., Texico. 

5-ltc 

OWN YOUR OWN Jean-Sports-
wear, Ladies Apparel, Combina-
tion, Accessories, Large Size store. 
National brands: Jordache, Chic, 
Lee, Levi, Vanderbilt, Izod, Esprit, 
Brittania, Calvin Klein, Sergio 
Valente, Evan Picone, Claiborne, 
Members Only, Organically Grown, 
Healthtex, 700 others. $7,900 to 
$24,900, inventory, airfare, training, 
fixtures, grand opening, etc. Can 
open 15 days, Mr. Loughlin (612) 
888-6555. 	 5-1tp Exer-thou 

scheduled DIRTY CARPETS? Call Rainbow, 
825-2847 after 5 p.m. Average size 
living room-hallway area $29.95. 
Free estimates. Jerry and Flo 
Davis. 	 48-tine 

Longhorn linemen 

OWN A BEAUTIFUL Children's 
Shop. Offering the latest in fashions. 
'Health Tex •Izod 'Levi 'Lee *Chic 
*Jordache *Buster Brown and many 
more. Furniture and accessories by 
Gerber and Nod-A-Way. $14,900.00 
includes beginning inventory-train-
ing-fixtures and grand opening 
promotions. Prestige Fashions 501- 
329-8327. 

5-1tp 

ACCEPTING APPLICATIONS for 
employment. Apply in person at 
Farwell Dairy Queen. 	46-tfnc 

• 
chell; standing: Emilio Hinajosa, 
Shannon Weaver, Paul Gonzales, 
Mark Moore, Tim Lust, Paul Stan-
ley, and Scott Wolt. 

1979 PONTIAC CATALINA Coup: 
AM/FM tape, cruise, sun roof,' 
excellent condition! NADA list 
$3,895 a bargain at $2,495. 482-9207 or 
482-9227. 	 4-2tc 

Offensive and defensive linemen for 
the Lazbuddie Longhorns this year 
will feature, from left, kneeling: 
Pat McBroom, Kurt Miller, Chri,  
Fuqua, Luis Alarcon, and Scott Mit- 

An Exer-thon will be held from 
noon to 4 p.m. (MDT) Saturday at 
Eastern New Mexico University-
Clovis Campus to help support the 
Special Olympics. 

The Exer-thon will be held in the 
new gymnasium at the campus and 
all proceeds will be donated to 
Special Olympics. 

For more information contact 
Roxie Lord at 763-7306. 

It's ACT time 
FEDERAL, STATE & Civil Service 
jobs now available in your area. 
Call 1-(619)-569-8304 for info. 24 hrs. 

4-3tp 
Upcoming Sports 

EXCELLENT INCOME for part 
time home assembly work. For info. 
call 312-741-8400, Ext. 514. 	4-4tp 

qt. As the new school year begins, 
more than one million high school 
juniors and seniors across the 
nation are preparing to participate 
in the ACT Assessment Program. 

The ACT Assessment, which con-
sists of four academic tests that 
measure educatignal development 
and a detailed questionnaire that 
collects information relevant to edu-
cational and career planning, is 
recommended or required by more 
than 2,700 postsecondary institu-
tions and scholarship programs. 

School guidance counselors 
recommend that students partici-
pate in the ACT Assessment Pro-
gram during the junior year or 
early in the senior year, so their 
results will be available in time for 
use in planning for postsecondary 
education and careers. 

Students can obtain registration 
_packets that contain all the infor-
mation necessary to register and 
prepare for the Assessment from 
their high school guidance offices. 

The basic registration fee for the 
Assessment is $9.50. New for the, 
1984-85 year, late registration will 
be accepted for an additional $10 

late handling fee. 
For 1984-85, ACT has established 

this test date schedule: Test date, 
Oct. 27, 1984, registration deadline, 
Sept. 28, 1984, late registration 
deadline, Oct. 16, 1984; test date, 
Dec. 8, 1984, registration deadline, 
Nut/. 9, 1984, late registration' Nov. 
23, 1984; Feb. test date, Feb. 9, 1985, 
registration deadline, Jan. 11, 1985, 
late registration deadline Jan. 29, 
1985 

Other scheduled test times are 
April 20, 1985, registration deadline, 
March 22, 1985, late registration, 
April 9, 1985; and test date June 8, 
1985, registration deadline, May 10, 
1985 and late registration deadline 
May 28, 1985. 

The four ACT examinations in 
English, math, social studies and 

.natural sciences take approximate-
ly three hours to complete. 

The ACT Assessment also in-
cludes a two-part questionnaire that 
students complete at home when 
they register. The questionnaire 
focuses on the student's interests, 
academic and nonacademic ac-
complishments and vocational and 
educational plans and needs. 

FOR SALE--1980 model CMC 
Module Builder, used two seasons, 
good condition. Ph. 481-3864. 52-tfnc 

FRIDAY, Oct. 5 
Texico plays Springer, 7:30 p.m. 

(MDT), in Texico. 
TUESDAY, OCT. 9 

Texico Lady Spikers play Floyd, 4 
'p.m. (MDT), in Texico. 
THURSDAY, Oct. 11 

Farwell JV plays Vega, 6:30 p.m., 
in Vega. 

• 

Pep club for girls set up 

at Farwell Junior High School 
A pep club for the sixth through 

the eighth grade girls has been 
organized at Farwell Junior High. 
As part' of the club, a "Pep Club 
Member of the Week" will be 
chosen. 

Named for this award the first 
week is Kaci Stephens, daughter of 
Mr. and Mrs. Darrell Stephens. She 
is a sixth grader at Farwell Junior 
High. 

Sponsor for the club is Pam 
Monk; the first meeting was held on 
Sept. 24. Present at the meeting 
were Holly Salamore, Jennifer Nel-
son, Kaci Stephens, Andria Chad-
wick, Amy Chadwick and Sharon 
Spence. 

Also present were Ruby Sanchez, 
Brandi Martin, Amy Gulley and 
Heather Moss. 

In-service training set 
• 

Farwell Schools will have in-
service training Monday, Oct. 8. 

All faculty members are required 
to attend in-service day activities. 
Attending will be Farwell, Lazbud-
die, Friona, Bovina and Hereford. 

There will be sessions reviewing 
Chapter 75 (the new curriculum) 

4 

and House Bill 72 (which deals with 
schools.) Elementary instructors 
and secondary instructors will be in 
sessions involving different cate-
gories of instruction. 

Students will return to school at 
regular time Tuesday morning. 

Ak 
Sudderth Realty, Inc. 

Drawer 887 - 109 5th St., Farwell, Tx. 79325 

Phone 806/481-3288 

Licensed in Texas, New Mexico and Oklahoma 

3 bedroom, I bath, 
priced at $12,500. 

Nice 2 bedroom, 
borhood. 

Nice 3 bedroom, 
neighborhood. 

Spacious 3 bedroom, 
large utility, 2-car 
tion. 

Very nice three 
garage, fenced 
neighborhood in 

Three bedroom, 
well. 

Mobile home lots 

Nice 2 bedroom, 
distance of school. 

Good handyman 
area. Priced right 

Nice 3 bedroom, 
neighborhood, near 

Brick Tri-Plex. 
occupancy. Very 

166-acre dryland. 

290 acres, 3 8-inch 
area. Priced to sell. 

Excellent 396-acre 
proximately 180 
Muleshoe on highway 
and will finance. 

Excellent 171.5 acres 
electric motors. 

160 acres, one 8-inch 

160 acres west of 
Owner says sell 

1280 acres with seven 
bath home, nice 

RESIDENTIAL AND COMMERCIAL 

stucco house on 3 lots. Storage shed, storm cellar, 

••• 

1 bath with carport, 2 storage buildings, nice neigh- 

••• 
l' 	- 	• 

1 bath stuccoritislingle car iarage, large yard, good 
I , 

••• 

11/2  batktIvingroqm with wood burning fireplace, 
garage,  to cod  yakckst pth cellar, excellent loca-

••• 

bedroom, 134 bath, brick home on corner with two-car 
yard with sprinkler system and storage shed. Good 
Muleshoe. 

• ••• 

one-bath, with carport and storage near school in Far- 

••• 

75' x 150' withal/J*1k. 	-49.a  in place. Good location. 
••• 

1 bath home with fenced backyard, within walking 

••• 

special. Stucco, 2 bedroom, 1 bath home with garden 
at $12,500. 

••• 
1, 2  bathom 	disarsnalnpsement room. Good itS 

park. 	ed 	' 	,5jW. 
••• 

INVESTMENT PROPERTY 

Each unit 2 bedroom, 1 bath with carport. 100% 
nice. Possible 94% loan assumption. 

FARM AND RANCH 

Beautiful wheat crop near Field, N.M. 

wells with engines, circle sprinklers, excellent water 

••• 

irrigated, two 10-inch wells, one 8-inch well, ap- 
to 200 feet of water, located five miles northeast of 

with two bedroom stucco house. Owner says sell, 

••• 

irrigated. One 8-inch and one 6-inch well with 
Near Lariat. - 

••• 
well, good water area, east of Bovina. 

••• 

Bovina, twlelirpritu 	riced at $290 per acre. 
immediate 	nnill 	a 

••• 

8-inch wells, two circles. Beautiful 3 bedroom, 2 
barn, on highway, good water area, near Lazbuddie. 

We Specialize in Estates 

INVEST 
SAVING IS GREAT 	• 

IN REAL ESTATE 
"Saks and Loans Are Our Servicel 



School Lunch Menu 
Texico 	 Farwell 

MONDAY - Spaghetti w/-
meat sauce, green beans, 
whole wheat rolls, honey, milk. 

TUESDAY - Cheeseburgers, 
lettuce and tomatoes, onions, 
French fries, cookie, milk. 

WEDNESDAY - Nacho, pinto 
beans, corn, cinnamon rolls, 
milk. 

THURSDAY-Barbecue pork, 
cole slaw, green beans, hot 
rolls, fruit, milk. 

FRIDAY - Submarine sand-
wich, lettuce and tomatoes, 
one-half apple, cookie, milk. 

MONDAY - In-service train-
ing. 

TUESDAY 	Pizza, tossed 
salad, peach half, applesauce 
cake, milk. 

WEDNESDAY - Corn dogs, 
French fries, ketchup, apple 
cobbler, milk. 

THURSDAY - Frito pie, let-
tuce and tomato salad, but-
tered corn, sugar cookie, mill( 

FRIDAY - Chicken nuggets, 
mashed potatoes, tossed salad, 
hot rolls, honey, butter, milk. 

CAPITOL FOODS 
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126 prospective 

jurors called 
One hundred and twenty-six 

prospective petit jurors have been 
called to report to the Parmer 
County District Courtroom at 10 
a.m., Oct. 8. 

Nine cases are on the docket in the 
: 287th Judicial District Court to be 

presided over by Judge Jack D. 
Young. 

Cases to be heard are as follows: 
Bruce Parr vs. Riverside Chem-

ical Company, a Delaware corpor-
ation and Dwain Nance; Ronald and 
Janice Vasek vs. Plains Gas Farm-
ers Cooperative Society of Here-
ford, Texas; Linda Pena vs. Liberty 
Mutual Ins. Co.; Dale and Barbie 
Simpson, individually and as sole 
heirs of Baby Simpson, deceased vs. 
Dr. Lee Spring; Sherley-Anderson-
Pitman Inc. vs. Johnny Hopkins 
d/b/a Texico Feedyards. 

Also, Shirley Stokes vs. Wil-Mart 
Incorporated; Edward L. Allen and 
J.G. Baker vs. H.H. Horton Jr.; 
Johnny A. Sena vs. the Northern 
Assurance Company of America; 
Gene Foster vs. the Employers' 
Fire Insurance Company. 

The following persons have been 
mailed a summons: 

Matilda Baca, Connie Bachman, 
Connie Julian Barnes, James Lynn 
Brown, Marion Hugh Carson, Betty 
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Jean Castleberry, Archie Earl Ech- 
ols, Sandra Gregory, Catherine Le-
ona Koelzer and Everett Joseph 
McBroom. 

Also, Alan McCleskey, Baltazar 
Martinez, Anona Pavalus, Lori 
Elise Richards, Janis Salyer, 
James Robert Taylor, Mary Men-
efee, Beulah McWilliams, Reba 
June Holt and Hayden Smith. 

And, Wilma Hodges, Jerry El-
lison, Michael Earl Chaney, Alvin 
Kerby, Penny Hughes, Doris Her-
ington, Craig Hunt, Lola Knapp, 
Rickie B. Seaton and Dorothy Hood. 

Also, Diana Garcia, Guadalupe 
Bautista, Joy Patterson, Madge 
Horton, Ronald Bullock, Preston 
Martin, Evelyn Morris, Tammy 

Darlene Richards, Pamela Monk 
and Frances Williamson. 

And, Willie Lawrence Ellis, An-
drew James Jesko, Wanda Coates, 
Clara Gober, Coralynn Jarman, 
Gilbert Kaltwasser, Stephanie Fos-
ter, Alan Lee Monroe, Darla Brack-
en and Uvon D. Ford. 

And, Enrique Guana, Syble Hew-
itt, Hannah Lookingbill, Kathryn 
Goddard, Erith Hawkins, David 
Grimsley, Lee Dennis Jesko, Ava 
Sewell, Johnny Leo McLellan and 
J.T. Mayfield. 

Also, Carliss Woods, Retha Tuck-
er, Lois Jones, Donita Martin, 
Ramon Ramos, Kenneth Ray Cary, 
Clarence Lavance Summers, Char-
lene Harper and Lisa Kay Edelmon. 

Also, Herbert Louis Schueler, 
Floyd L. Rector, Alex Dean Shipp, 
Billy Sides, Decimae Beene, Elva 
Ruth Yruegas, Dovie Sears, Betty 
Thompson, Nancy Knight, and Wes-
ley Eugene Ellis. 

And, Carolyn Christie, Charles 
Trimble, Billy Joe Black, Denise 
Christian, Charles Henry Veazey, 
Lilly McMillan, Artis Lee Fallwell, 
Johnnie Walter Wiseman, Andrew 
Joseph Hollinger and Jerrell Lee 
Butman, Jr. 

And, Richard Lee Anderson, El-
vera White, Nick Lee Grable, Jack 
Kassahn, Zelma Foster, Domingo 
A. Villareal, Joy Osborn, Lupe 
Castillo, Alicia Rodriquez and Mrs. 
Curtis Birchfield. 

Also, Wanda Gilreath, Dianna 
Lynn Naegle, Charles Jackie Mor-
gan, Kenneth Johnson, Alvin Ray 
Jordan, Lila McDaniel, John Black-
burn, Darrell L. Barlow, Amelia 
Wright and Larry Dan Johnston. 

Also, Ronald Byrd, Edith Chand-
ler, Nora Nemiso, W.T. Meeks, 
Herman Grissom, Lee Roy Nuttall, 
Myrtle Anthony, David Wayne 
West, Irene Jones and Linda Black. 

And, Doris Barnett, Robert Davis, 
Chester Haney, Nina Killough, Le-
tha Cunningham and Robert Walker 
Booth. 

Holiday closings listed 

• 
In observance of Columbus Day, 

U.S. Post Offices in Farwell and 
Texico will be closed Monday, Oct. 
8. 

Texico City Hall will be closed. 
Farwell City Hall will remain open 
and also remaining open are offices 
in Parmer County Courthouse. 

The ASCS office of Farwell will be 
closed to observe the holiday. 

Security State Bank of Farwell 
and the Texico Branch of Citizens 
Bank will be closed. Both will be 
open for business on regular sched-
ule Tuesday. 

United Way kicks off 
The Curry County United Way 

kicked off its 1984 fund raising 
campaign with a delicious dinner at 
the Elks Lodge Tuesday. 

Master of ceremonies, Randy 
Harris, announced that the cam-
paign is off to a great start due to 

a $6,000 donation from the Santa Fe 
Railroad, but it is still a long way 
from its goal of $223,000. 

Guests at the kickoff dinner were 
treated to a humorous speech by Dr. 
W.C. Newberry. 
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FALL 
U.S.DA Choice Beef 

CHUCK ROAST 

1.19 
ARM ROAST 

A a as  

1.59 

Lb. 

Boneless 

Lb. 

TIrsti: 
Sherfresh Fat 

Sharfresh 

Cooked 

HAMS 

1.89 

Grade 'A' 

HENS z  to 

UP 	Lb. 

roozo 
13onelen 

Sharfresh 
10 

Lb. 	CHEESE 

Baking 

UME 
12 

Colby or Cheddar 
Oz. Pkg. 

1.29 
Hormel 

1.09 

SWZLERS 
Oz. Pkg. 

New Dorman lines Chocolate Chip $4 in  

U Oz. 	lio9 t 17  
Sunshine 1 Lb. Box

COOKIES CRACKERS 	
79' ' 

PEPSI ( ogi or 

320z. 6Pk Kraft 

1.99 
Mot) 

01. 

MIRACLE WHIP 	4.69 

Bake-Rite 

SHORTENING 

42 Oz. Can 1.39 
Honey Boy 15 Oz. Pink 

1.69 
SALMON 

Casserole Big 4 Lb. Bag Campbells 

PINTO BEANS 	ki $l'" 

1 Lb. Can 

SOUP Cream of Chicken 
311.00 

is Or. Can 

CHILI 

Ranch We ens 
Can 07 

(No Boom) 

Gold 

FLOUR 

Medal 5 lb. Bag 99' 

Deb./ 4 RoN Pk. 

BATHROOM TISSUE 	89' 
Kraft 71/4  Oz. Macaroni-Cheese 

DINNERS 	
3/89° 

shurfine 
COFFEE 

1 Lb. Can $ Planter's 

 2.1 9 
5 Oz. Can 

CHEESE BALLS 	
89' 

Betty Crocker 18 Oz. 

CAKE MIX 

Layer 

794 
Upton 24 Count Fan* She 

TEA BAGS 	
1.79 

Gladiola 6 Oz. Pkg. 

CORN BREAD 
(White, Yellow) 

MIX 4/1.00 
Borden Half Gallon 

BUTTERMILK 	
99' 

Franco American 151/2  Oz. Can 

SPAGNETTIOS 

GARDEN FRESH PRODUCE 

Wash. 3 lb. Bag Red Del. 

APPLES Bag 89
0  

FROZEN FOODS 

Mode Maid 

ORANGE 

12 Oz. Can 

JUICE 	
1.19 

Calif. 

UMES 

Fresh 

. 	
Lb.390 

USK 12 Oz. Pkg. 

OKRA 

M. 
594 

20 

POTATOES 

Lb. Bag Colo. Rend 
Bags1.69 

Jeno's 10 Oz. Asstd. 

PIZZAS 	 Each 99' 
Tex. Firm Head 

CABBAGE 	
th. 	$ 
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26th annual Area Merchants FOOTBALL CONTEST 

YL 

FARWELL 
INSURANCE 

AGENCY INC. 

FARWELL 
PIPE AND 

IRON 

LUNSFORD 

AUTO PARTS 
Farwell 
Clovis 

Crustbuster Drills 
Hamby 

Semis Shredders & Blades 

Miller 
"Sales And Service" 

Phone 272-5514 	Muleshoe 	W. Hi Way 70-84 

The Hardaoes 

FARWELL FERTILIZER 

Custom Combining 

Ph. 481-3844 
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OKLAHOMA LANE FARM SUPPLY 
"Agriculture Is Our Business" 

Every Need For The farmer 
Caldwell Shredders - Hamby Tools 

Ph. 825-2345 
225-4116 

SECURITY STATE BANli 

ornal  

509 Ave A 

Ph. 481-9372 or 481-3671 

EASTERN NEW MEXICO 
RURAL TELEPHONE 

COOPERATIVE 
Owned by those we serve 

"We Grow 
For You" 

All Varieties Small Grain Seeds 
Wheat - Barley 

Oats - Rye 

‘1, tQuality feeds lay 	for the Southwest 

WORLEY MILLS INC. 

TEDSON, INC. 
Trailer Manufacturing 

Building to satisfy your needs 

Ted Lopez, Owner - 482-9030 

GOLDEN WEST SEED CO. 
NEW MEXICO MILL AND ELEVATOR COMPANY 

Wheat And Barley Seed 

BONANZA 
CAPITOL FOODS 

BROASTED CHICKEN 
Open Until 9 p.m. Evenings 

901 Ave. A Farwell 

A - Z Service 
Auto - Tractor - Truck 

Irrigation Engines 

2nd & Ave. B - Farwell 

NAME THE WINNING 
TEAMS EACH WEEK AND 

NAME 	  

ADDRESS 	  
PICK SCORE FOR THIS GAME 

CIRCLE YOUR CHOICE 

1. Morton at Friona 

2. Hart at Happy 

3. Sandia at Clovis 

4. Auburn at Mississippi 

5. Texas Tech at Texas A&M 

6. Texas Christian (TCU) at Arkansas 

7. Georgia at Alabama 

8. Miami (Fla.) at Notre Dame 

9. Philadelphia at Buffalo 

10. New Orleans at Chicago 

11. Denver at Detroit 

12. St. Lamis at Dallas 

West Plains 
Pharmacy 

Pudge Rose 
1-272-4428 

Farmers 
Cooperative 

Elevator 
Serving you from three convenient locations 

Clays Corner --- Muleshoe --- Enochs 

Best Bank Around 

TEXICO BRANCH 

WOOLEY INTERNATIONAL 
Your Favorite III. Dealer 

IN FARWELL 

Sherley-
Anderson-
Pitman, Inc. 
John Williams, mgr. 	Lonnie McFarland, 
Serving Parmer farmers year-round mgr. 

We Support The 

And Tetico 
Wolverines 

Farwell 
Steers 

-CARMAC:k & SONS, INc 
314 MAIN CION/r6: 

04 .014411.ie r0/.• 

C. 	OWNERS RALPH BALEAHj and JAMES CARMACIL 

POWER AND 
EQUIPMENT 

4100 Mabry Dr. - Clovis - Ph. 762-4453 

TWIN CITY MACHINE WORKS 
481-3471 

300 AVE. A FARWELL, TEXAS 

YOUR 
AGENT 

DU 00 

FARWELL HARDWARE 

Paints - Plumbing Supplies 

Tools - Housewares - General Hardware 

KELLY GREEN 

SEEDS 

IN LARIAT 

Sherley-
Anderson-
Grain 

GRAND PRIZE 
Two tickets to the 

Dallas Cowboys 
vs 

Washington Redskins 
In Texas Stadium 

December 9 

Plus one night's lodging at the 

Regent Hotel with transportation 

to and from Cowboy Stadium with 

$5000 

expense money. 

WEEKLY PRIZES 

$1.50 - 1st Place 

$5.00 - 1nd Place 
1. There are 12 football games listed. 
2. Pick the team you think will win in each game and circle 

the WINNER'S NAME. 
3. PICK THE SCORE of the GAME OF THE WEEK and place 

your guess in the appropriate blank on the entry. Bring or 
mall the entry blank to The Tribune office by 5 p.m. Friday 
of this issue. 

4. Tabulations of individual entrants will be kept all season 
and at the end of the season Grand and Second Prize 
winners will be named. 

5. Only one entry blank may be submitted per individual. 
6. Tabulations will be available for public inspection. 
7. Contestants must be 12 years old or over. 
8. Game of the Week used as the tiebreaker only. 

Springer 	 at Texico 
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